## Univerzita Tomáše Bati ve Zlíně Fakulta technologická

Teze habilitační práce

# Factors affecting the functional properties of processed cheeses

Faktory ovlivňující funkční vlastnosti tavených sýrů

Autor:

Ing. Richardos Nikolaos Salek, Ph.D.

Obor:

Technologie potravin

Zlín, Září 2021

© Richardos Nikolaos Salek

### Vydala Univerzita Tomáše Bati ve Zlíně v edici Habilitation Thesis Summary.

Publikace byla vydána v roce 2021

Klíčová slova: přírodní sýr; tavený sýr; tavená sýrová omáčka; tavící soli; procesní parametry; stupeň zralosti; skladování.

**Keywords**: *natural cheese; processed cheese; processed cheese sauce; emulsifying salts; maturity degree; storage.* 

Plná verze habilitační práce je dostupná v Knihovně UTB ve Zlíně.

ISBN 978-80-7678-013-2

"Έν οἶδα ὅτι οὐδὲν οἶδα" " I know one thing, that I know nothing" Socrates

"The current work is dedicated to my wife for her never-ending patience and unlimited love"

#### Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to express my sincerest gratitude to anyone who contributed in any way to my personal and professional growth, and guided me in my life and helped me in order to fulfil the current work. Furthermore, I would like to express my deepest thanking to prof. Ing. František Buňka, Ph.D., for his valuable comments and advice in conducting the scientific experiments, evaluating obtained data and writing the work. I would also like to express my wholeheartedly thanking and appreciation to doc. MVDr. Michaela Černíková, Ph.D., for her help and cooperation during our common scientific activities. Additionally, I would like to extend my thanks to my friends, colleagues, technicians and students of the Department of Food Technology, Faculty of Technology at Tomas Bata University in Zlín, for their help and support. Last but not least, I would like to extend my great thanks to my family, wife and daughter, who respected the time required for this work and have supported me for this path that I have chosen.

### Abstract

The scope of the current work was to explain the importance of emulsifying salts, natural cheese (type and maturity degree) and selected technological properties during processed cheese production. Firstly, principles of emulsifying salts action in the system or processed cheese were described. The work was focused on phosphate- and citrate-based emulsifying salts. The role of solely applied phosphates and citrate (sodium salts) also was discussed. Additionally, more complicated systems consisted of binary and ternary mixtures of phosphate and/or citrate emulsifying salts were also described. Moreover, in the habilitation thesis are described basic/general natural cheese-making processing steps. In addition, selected natural cheese varieties (Edam, Mozzarella, Swiss-type, Cheddar and white brined cheeses, respectively), specific producing steps and their typical characteristics are presented, since these varieties are among the most applicable cheese types during the industrial production of processed cheese. Furthermore, the impact of natural cheese maturity degree (or in other words its intact casein content) on the resultant processed cheese properties (mainly textural and rheological characteristics) is also mentioned. On the whole, the effect of divergent cheese varieties on the above-mentioned properties of processed cheese is also described. Furthermore, the impact of selected target processing parameters (dry matter content, fat in dry matter content) and specific technological characteristics (melting temperature, holding time, speed of agitation) on processed cheese properties was discussed. On the whole, the habilitation thesis aimed to summarize the existing knowledge in the field of characteristics of raw materials for the production of processed cheeses, production technology of these products and factors influencing the consistency (a parameter described mainly by textural and rheological properties) of processed cheeses. Based on the results of the current thesis, it is possible to provide a more comprehensive point of view of the importance of the composition of a mixture of raw ingredients (including natural cheese, emulsifying salts - phosphates and/or citrates) and processing parameters in influencing the textural and rheological properties of processed cheeses.

#### Key words

Natural cheese; processed cheese; processed cheese sauce; emulsifying salts; maturity degree; storage.

### Abstrakt

Záměrem této práce bylo vysvětlit význam tavicích solí, přírodního sýra (druh a stupeň zralosti) a vybraných technologických parametrů při výrobě taveného sýra. Byly popsány principy působení tavicích solí ať již v modelovém systému mléka, tak v reálné matrici taveného sýra. Práce byla cílena na tavicí soli na bázi fosforečnanů a citronanů. Diskutována byla také role samostatně aplikovaných sodných solí fosforečnanů a citronanů. Dále byly popsány složitější systémy sestávající z binárních a ternárních směsí fosforečnanových a/nebo citronanových tavicích solí. V habilitační práci jsou dále popsány obecné kroky výroby přírodního sýra. Kromě toho byly v textu představeny vybrané druhy přírodních sýrů (konkrétně Edam, Mozzarella, sýr švýcarského typu, čedar a bílé sýry zrající v solném nálevu), specifické kroky výroby a jejich typické vlastnosti. Dále byl zmíněn dopad stupně zralosti přírodního sýra, nebo jinými slovy obsahu intaktního kaseinu, na výsledné vlastnosti taveného sýra (zejména texturní a reologické vlastnosti). Byl také popsán vliv odlišných druhů sýrů na výše uvedené vlastnosti taveného sýra. Dále byl diskutován vliv vybraných cílových procesních parametrů (obsah sušiny, obsah tuku v sušině) a specifické technologické charakteristiky (teplota tavení, doba výdrže tavicí teploty a rychlost míchání taveniny v průběhu tavicího procesu) na vlastnosti taveného sýra. Habilitační práce jako celek měla za cíl shrnout dosavadní znalosti v oblasti charakteristiky surovin, technologie výroby a faktorů ovlivňujících konzistenci tavených sýrů (parametr popsaný zejména texturními a reologickými vlastnostmi). Výsledky této práce poskytují komplexnější pohled na důležitost složení směsí surovin (včetně přírodního sýra, výběru tavicích solí – fosforečnanů a/nebo citronanů) a procesních parametrů, tedy faktorů, které mohou následně významně ovlivnit texturní a reologické vlastností konečných výrobků, tavených sýrů.

#### Klíčová slova

Přírodní sýr; tavený sýr; tavená sýrová omáčka; tavící soli; procesní parametry; stupeň zralosti; skladování.

## List of selected publications which are part and parcel of the habilitation

- A. The impact of emulsifying salts composition and natural cheese on the functional properties of processed cheese and similar products.
- A1. Nagyová, G., Buňka, F., Salek, R. N., Černíková, M., Mančík, P., Grůber, T., & Kuchař, D. (2014). Use of sodium polyphosphates with different linear lengths in the production of spreadable processed cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 97(1), 111-122. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.2013-7210
- A2. Salek, R. N., Černíková, M., Nagyová, G., Kuchař, D., Bačová, H., Minarčíková, L., & Buňka, F. (2015). The effect of composition of ternary mixtures containing phosphate and citrate emulsifying salts on selected textural properties of spreadable processed cheese. *International Dairy Journal*, 44, 37-43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.idairyj.2014.12.009
- A3. Salek, R. N., Černíková, M., Maděrová, S., Lapčík, L., & Buňka, F. (2016). The effect of different composition of ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts on the consistency of processed cheese spreads manufactured from Swisstype cheese with different degrees of maturity. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 99(5), 3274-3287. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.2015-10028
- A4. Salek, R. N., Černíková, M., Pachlová, V., Bubelová, Z., Konečná, V., & Buňka, F. (2017). Properties of spreadable processed Mozzarella cheese with divergent compositions of emulsifying salts in relation to the applied cheese storage period. LWT – Food Science & Technology, 77, 30-38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2016.11.0198
- A5. Salek, R. N., Černíková, M., Lorencová, E., Pachlová, V., Kůrová, V., Šenkýřová, J., & Buňka, F. (2020). The impact of Cheddar or white brined cheese with various maturity degrees on the processed cheese consistency: A comparative study. *International Dairy Journal*, 111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.idairyj.2020.104816
- A6. Salek, R. N., Vašina, M., Lapčík, L., Černíková, M., Lorencová, E., Li, P., & Buňka, F. (2019). Evaluation of various emulsifying salts addition on selected properties of processed cheese sauce with the use of mechanical vibration damping and rheological methods. LWT – Food Science & Technology, 107, 178-184. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2019.03.022

## **B.** The impact of selected processing parameters on the functional properties of processed cheese

- B1. Černíková, M., Nebesářová, J., Salek, R. N., Řiháčková, L., & Buňka, F. (2017). Microstructure and textural and viscoelastic properties of model processed cheese with different dry matter and fat in dry matter content. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 100(6), 4300-4307. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.2016-12120
- B2. Černíková, M., Salek, R. N., Kozáčková, D., & Buňka, F. (2018). The effect of different agitations and temperature maintainings on viscoelastic properties of full-fat processed cheese spreads. LWT – Food Science & Technology, 89, 244-247. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2017.10.054
- B3. Přikryl, J., Hájek, T., Švecová, B., Salek, R. N., Černíková, M., Červenka, L., & Buňka, F. (2018). Antioxidant properties and textural characteristics of processed cheese spreads enriched with rutin or quercetin: The effect of processing conditions. LWT Food Science & Technology, 87, 266-271. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lwt.2017.08.093
- B4. Černíková, M., Salek, R. N., Kozacková, D., Běhalová, H., Luňaková, L., & Buňka, F. (2017). The effect of selected processing parameters on viscoelastic properties of model processed cheese spreads. International Dairy Journal, 66, 84-90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.idairyj.2016.11.007
- B5. Pluta-Kubica, A., Černíková, M., Dimitreli, G., Nebesářová, J., Exarhopoulos, S., Thomareis, A. S., Salek, R. N., & Buňka, F. (2021). Influence of the melt holding time on fat droplet size and the viscoelastic properties of model spreadable processed cheeses with different compositions. *International Dairy Journal*, 113. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.idairyj.2020.104880
- B6. Černíková, M., Nebesářová, J., Salek, R. N., Popková, R., & Buňka, F. (2018). The effect of rework content addition on the microstructure and viscoelastic properties of processed cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 101(4), 2956-2962. https://doi.org/10.3168/jds.2017-13742

## **Table of contents**

Abstract

Abstrakt	
List of selected publications which are part and parcel of the habilitation	7
Introduction	10
1. Current state of the examined topic	
1.1. Processed cheese classification	12
1.2. Manufacture principles and steps in processed cheese manufacture	13
2. Natural cheese in processed cheese production	16
3. Emulsifying salts in processed cheese production	22
3.1 The role of emulsifying salts within the processed cheese matrix	22
3.1.1 Phosphate emulsifying salts	25
3.1.2 The effect of phosphate emulsifying salts on processed cheese properties	26
3.2 Citrate emulsifying salts	32
4. Selected factors affecting the functional properties of processed cheese	35
4.1 The impact of natural cheese and dairy fat source on the textural and rheological propertie processed cheese	es of35
4.2 The effect of melt pH on the textural and rheological properties of processed cheese	37
4.3 The impact of target parameters, holding time, agitation speed, melting temperature, coolir and storage time on processed cheese textural and rheological properties	ıg rate 38
4.4 The effect of rework addition on processed cheese textural and rheological properties	
5. Aim of the habilitation thesis	49
6. Main results of the work.	50
7. Contribution to science and practice	
8. Conclusions	64
9. List of references	65
Curriculum vitae	<u></u>

Author's publishing activities\_\_\_\_\_81

### Introduction

The term "processed cheese" characterizes a dairy product produced by heating a mixture of various cheese types/varieties of different degrees of maturity in the phosphate. presence of appropriate emulsifying salts (mostly sodium polyphosphates, citrates and/or their combinations), usually under reduced pressure (vacuum) with constant stirring, commonly in the temperature range of 90-100 °C, until a smooth and homogenous compact mass is formed with desired textural and organoleptic properties. Optional dairy (butter, anhydrous milk fat, skim milk powder, whey powder, coprecipitates, caseinates, etc.) and non-dairy flavorings, colorings, (water. vegetables. spices, salt. hydrocolloids. preservatives, etc.) ingredients can be added into the blend (Guinee et al., 2004; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008). The discontinuous production of processed cheeses includes the following steps: (i) determining the composition of ingredients (with respect to the desired parameters of the final product); (ii) placing the determined amounts of ingredients and additives into the melting equipment and the actual melting process is run (at a usual temperature of 85 to 105 °C with a holding time of several minutes); and (iii) packaging in different materials (Guinee et al., 2004; Mizuno & Lucey, 2007). Furthermore, emulsifying salts play a key-role during the manufacturing of processed cheese. In particular, they possess the ability to sequester calcium from the casein matrix by exchanging sodium ions, which results in the conversion of insoluble calcium paracaseinate into the more soluble sodium paracaseinate (Guinee et al., 2004; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008). Thus, within the matrix sodium paracaseinate acts as a "true" emulsifier at the oil-inwater interface. The control and stabilization of the pH level and an influence on the formation of a final structure after cooling are some of the additional effects of emulsifying salts (Dimitreli & Thomareis, 2009; El-Barky et al., 2011; Guinee et al., 2004). Nevertheless, not all emulsifying salts have the same calcium ionexchange ability. The phosphate ion-exchange ability increases with increasing  $P_2O_5$  content in the following order: monophosphate < diphosphate < triphosphate < polyphosphate (Buňka et al., 2013, Guinee et al., 2004; Shirashoji et al., 2006). In addition, El-Bakry et al. (2011) and Mizuno & Lucey (2005) stated that trisodium citrate presents better calcium chelating ability and casein peptization properties than do sodium mono- and diphosphates. Furthermore, the consistency of processed cheese can be influenced by many factors, including the following: (i) raw material composition – the type and chemical profile of the natural cheese applied (dry-matter, fat, protein, and calcium ion contents, and maturity degree), composition and concentration of emulsifying salts, addition of other optional dairy and non-dairy ingredients and also the pH of the mass to be melted; and (ii) processing and storage conditions – agitation speed, target melting temperature and holding time, cooling rate and also storage temperature. Nowadays, hydrocolloids, regularly are applied during the production of processed cheese,

are important components affecting the consistency of processed cheese (Dimitreli & Thomareis, 2007; Shirashoji, et al., 2006).

### 1. Current state of the examined topic

#### **1.1 Processed cheese classification**

Processed cheese is a multicomponent dairy complex matrix also described as stable oil-in-water emulsion/system (Chen & Liu, 2012; Hanaei et al., 2015; Lee et al., 2004). In a physicochemical point of view, processed cheese could be characterized as a dispersion of fat droplets in a concentrated, gelled protein network (Hasenhuetl & Hartel, 2008). Therefore, the multilateralism of the abovementioned system (processed cheese) derives from the fact that it can contain plethora of interacting components and relatively high amount of water content (Marchesseau et al., 1997). Thus, the processed cheese matrix can be formed by blending shredded natural cheese (of different types/varieties and maturity degrees) in the presence of appropriate amount and type of emulsifying salts (mainly sodium salts of phosphates, polyphosphates and/or citrates), under partial vacuum, constant stirring and upon heat treatment; resulting in the constitution of a homogeneous and smooth mass with desired functional and organoleptic properties (Buňka, et al., 2009; Guinee, 2011; Sádlíková et al., 2010; Zerfiridis, 2001). Additionally, the application of heat during the processing can inactivate starter culture microorganisms and other bacteria, including also enzymes, all present in the natural cheese applied; resulting in the shelf-life extension of the final product (Tamime, 2007; 2011).

However, there is no specific European Union legislation on processed cheese. For a more complete oversight on the legislation of processed cheese and related products within the European Union, it is necessary to look at a selection of Member States. In addition, processed cheese according to international standards is grouped by the following characteristics: composition, water content and consistency. According to these characteristics, exist three main categories (mainly in the USA): processed cheese blocks, processed cheese foods and processed cheese spreads. Moreover, additional subcategories can be processed cheese slices and smoked processed cheese (Tamime, 2007; 2011). Furthermore, according to the decree 397/2016 Collection of Laws, edited by the Czech Ministry of Agriculture, defining the requirements for milk and milk products, ice creams and edible fats and oils, processed cheese (*tavený sýr* – in Czech) is defined as a dairy product which was thermally treated. In addition, if the product contains more than 5 % (w/w) of lactose and in which the applied natural cheese

constitutes at least 50 % (w/w) by weight of dry matter, therefore, should be designated as processed cheese product (*tavený sýrový výrobek* – in Czech).

## **1.2 Manufacture principles and steps in processed cheese manufacture**

In general, processed cheese production protocol is characterized by complexity and thus, it is primarily influenced by the chemical interactions occurring between the applied ingredients of dairy origin and the emulsifying salts utilized. On the contrary, the principal technological operations of processed cheese manufacture are rather characterized as "simple"; however, they require skillful and professional handling in order to control all the used ingredients, their concentrations in the blend and processing parameters/conditions.

The basic theory of processed cheese manufacture is based on the change of the state of casein protein from the coarsely dispersed calcium-paracaseinate which is present in the natural cheese, due to application of heat, stirring and the presence of particular salts (as emulsifying/peptizing agents), into a homogeneous free-flowing condition (the sol state) with desired functional and organoleptic properties. The basic technological steps for processed cheese production could be summarized by the following operations: natural cheese/cheeses selection, formulation of the blend, blending, shredding, emulsifying salts addition, processing (thermal treatment), and packaging, cooling, storage of the final product. Moreover, in a simplified point of view, the principles of processed cheese manufacture could be described by two stages/phases. During the first stage/phase, present caseins are liberated and dispersed, by the action of emulsifying salts and then could serve as "true" emulsifiers. This phase is also known by the term "ion-exchange phenomenon". During the second stage/phase, the new developed protein network is established, in which the proteins are hydrated and the fat is emulsified. This phase is also known as the "creaming phase".

In addition, the release of caseins is caused by the action of emulsifying salts, during which the ion-exchange phenomenon occurs. Polyvalent anions (especially phosphates, polyphosphates and citrates) and monovalent cations (especially sodium, but in some cases also potassium and/or aluminum) are applied as emulsifying salts. Multivalent anions have more intensive affinity to bivalent ions (in the case of processed cheese are calcium ions) in comparison to monovalent ions. Therefore, when e.g. sodium salt of phosphate is added into the mixture of the raw materials, in the presence of sufficient amount of water, under heat treatment and agitation, the ion-exchange of calcium to sodium ions will occur. Moreover, the insoluble calcium paracasein (from the natural cheese protein network) is transformed into the more soluble sodium paracasein and the latter might be dispersed in the processed cheese melt. Therefore, the dispersed proteins (caseins) within the system could effectively act as emulsifiers. In particular, the first role of emulsifying salts is to adjust the environment of the raw materials mixture in a manner that the caseins will enhance their emulsifying properties. Hence, this attribute is defined as the "main role" of emulsifying salts (Carić et al., 1985; Guinee et al., 2004; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008; Kawasaki, 2008; McIntyre, et al., 2017; Mizuno & Lucey, 2005a; 2005b; Shirashoji et al., 2006; Templeton & Sommer, 1936).

Furthermore, emulsifying salts (salts of phosphates, polyphosphates and citrates) are sometimes labelled as emulsifiers (substances presenting surface activity). However, this is not the exact (or correct) definition because these substances do not have an amphiphilic character. In general, the term emulsifying salts/agents, is the most appropriate for use (Carić et al., 1985; Guinee et al., 2004). Moreover, during processing (so called also "melting" process) under heat treatment (90 - 100 °C) and mechanical stirring in the presence of water, polyvalent anions (especially phosphates) start binding onto the caseins via calcium ions resulting in the incensement of the hydrophilic character of the proteins. Caseins possess the ability to bind water and caseins modified in the above-mentioned way are more effective in terms of binding water. In addition, parallel, the fat is emulsified by dispersed caseins and partially by the residues of original lipoprotein membranes (covered fat droplets before processing). Caseins with bonded phosphates have more intensive negative charge leading to their dispersion. Generally, the addition of emulsifying salts can also increase the pH value from approximately 5.0 - 5.5 (in the mixture of the raw materials) to the target values which are in the range of 5.6 - 6.0 (typical for spread-type processed cheese), something which is also supported by the raising of caseins negative charge. These phenomena (proteins hydration and fat emulsification) cause the increase of viscosity in the resultant melt. Additionally, during holding time (generally a process lasting several minutes) under a target melting temperature and during the cooling of the hot melt, the new structure is established – the new hydrated protein network is developed, in which the fat is emulsified. The abovementioned processes are named as the "creaming" process. There are many interactions, which participate in the process of the final network structure formation and thus, supporting creaming (new calcium bridges, phosphatescalcium complexes, hydrophobic interactions, hydrogen bonds and/or disulfide bonds are taking place). The establishment of the new protein network can be observed as the intensive increase of melt viscosity (Awad et al., 2004; Berger et al., 2002; Bowland & Foegeding, 2001; Buňka et al., 2013; Hoffmann, 2012; Fu et al., 2018; Kalliapan & Lucey, 2011; Kapoor et al., 2007; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008; Kawasaki, 2008; Lucey et al., 2003; Lucey et al., 2011; Mizuno and Lucey 2005b, 2007).

The successful melt creaming for the establishment of the network (final product) with desirable properties for the consumers requires some time, in which a target melting temperature is maintained under continuous stirring. In particular, during the first phase, the ion exchange phenomenon and casein dispersion occur by the activity of emulsifying salts together with heating and stirring. Furthermore, caseins are hydrated, fat is emulsified and the new protein network starts to develop. During the prolonging of the processing time, the viscosity of the melt is increasing due to interactions connected with caseins chains in the newly formed matrix, resulting in the decrease of the fat droplets (up to the maximum available viscosity under actual conditions). The heat treatment and holding time under the target melting temperature is stopped when the melt possesses the appropriate properties for the manufacture of a final product with desirable properties for the customers. However, when the processing time is extended, the aggregation between the proteins (increasing number of interactions between caseins) will continue and from a certain point the fat and later also the water phases will be released from the matrix. Thus, the developed system will become unstable with lower values of viscosity. Nevertheless, this undesirable phase is commonly labeled as "over creaming" and is a significant quality defect. (Kawasaki, 2008; Lee et al., 2003; Shirashoji et al., 2006).

Cheese ripening (mainly the proteolysis) can affect the new protein network establishment. When high amount of short-chained caseins and low concentration of intact casein are available (proteolysis is very intensive), the danger of an unstable protein matrix development would exist, resulting in an undesirable final product in which fat or even also water might be released (Buňka et al., 2013; Brickley et al., 2007; Carić 7 Kaláb, 1997; Salek et al., 2016).

According to Lee et al. (2003), the creaming process (the formation of a new network) is mainly described by the interactions of caseins. The authors supported their statement in an experiment with full-fat processed cheese and also with a

sample with no fat content. In both products, the creaming phenomenon occurred. On the other hand, the presence of fat significantly influenced the protein matrix and therefore the consistency of the final product. Generally, fat can disturb the continuity and the compactness in such way that decreases the number of interactions between caseins. The latter can lead to the development of a processed cheese with lower viscosity (more spreadable). The proteins interact with fat – emulsify it – and in those places cannot interact with each other (caseins) and a compact network is obtained. A similar effect on the continuity and the compactness of the protein matrix possesses water. Also the cooling rate of the processed cheese has a significant effect on the network formation. When the cooling rate is too fast, the viscosity of the products decreases especially because the interactions between proteins take place especially when the melt is hot (Awad et al., 2002; Bowland & Foegeding, 2001; Guinee, 2003; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008; Lee et al., 2003; Lucey et al., 2011; Piska & Štětina, 2004).

It could be concluded that the final structure of processed cheese is affected by the following factors: the effectiveness of ion-exchange and proteins dispersion (including the actual pH-value and its impact on the negative charge of caseins); the intensity of protein hydration; the intensity of fat emulsification; the number of interactions between caseins. Moreover, the addition of other ingredients (optional) can contribute to the increase of the above-mentioned interactions among proteins. On the other hand, the presence of other ingredients can also disrupt the continuity and the compactness of the developed casein network.

#### 2. Natural cheese in processed cheese production

The basic ingredient for the production of processed cheese is natural cheese. Therefore, by the selection of this main raw material, it is possible to influence the consistency of the final processed cheese product. During the selection of the natural cheese, it is necessary to take into account the type of natural cheese (variety), the degree of maturity, its composition (dry matter, fat, protein, and calcium contents, respectively), the pH value and the required properties (organoleptic or functional) of the final product.

Natural cheese varieties which are predominantly applied in various countries of the world vary (including mainly Cheddar, Dutch-type, Swiss-type, Mozzarella-type (or other pasta-filata cheeses) and white brined cheeses). In general, in the English-speaking countries (e.g., Britain, USA, Canada, Australia,

and New Zealand) the basic natural cheese as the main raw material for processed cheese manufacture is commonly Cheddar and Mozzarella cheese. On the other hand, in regions around the Mediterranean basin, Balkan, the Near and Middle East, white brined cheeses belong among the most preferable and consumed natural cheese types and are utilized as the basic ingredient for the production of processed cheese and related products (Černíková et al., 2017; Moatsou & Govaris, 2011; Salek et al., 2020). For the past years several studies have been performed in which divergent natural cheese varieties were implemented for the production of processed cheese and similar products. In particular, Abdel-Hamid, El-Sharaby & Awad (1999); Awad et al. (2002) used Ras cheese, Adhikari et al., (2009); Biswas et al. (2014); Brickley et al. (2007); Guinee & O'Kennedy (2009; 2012); Rafiq & Ghosh (2017), Salek et al. (2020); Hassan et al. (2007); Fu & Nakamura (2020); Fu et al. (2018); Janevski et al. (2012); Shirashoji et al. (2010; 2016; 2006); Guinee & O'Callaghan (2013); Kommineni et al. (2012); Fagan et al. (2007); Hoffmann et al. (2012) applied Cheddar cheese, Chavhan, Kanawja, Khetra & Puri (2015); Seth & Bejwa (2015); Salek et al. (2017); Chen & Liu (2012) used Mozzarella type cheese, Cunha & Viotto (2010); Cunha, Alcandara & Viotto (2012); Nogueira et al. (2018); Ferrão et al. (2018); Torres et al. (2017); Belsito et al. (2017); Alves et al. (2007) used Requeijão cremoso cheese, Černíková et al. (2017); Salek et al. (2016; 2017; 2020a; 2020b); Hauerlandová et al. (2014); Nagyová et al. (2014); Macků et al. (2009); Buňka et al. (2004; 2013); Weiserová et al. (2011); Schädle et al. (2020); Přikryl et al. (2018); Sádlíková et al. (2010); Piska & Štětina (2004) utilized *Edam* cheese, Stangieski, Weiss & Kaczmarek (2019); Weiss, Stangieski, Baranowska & Rezler (2018); Dimitreli & Thomareis, (2004; 2007; 2008); Fu & Nakamura (2020); Fu et al. (2018); Mozuraityte et al. (2019) applied in their studies Gouda cheese, Chatziantoniou, Thomareis & Kontominas (2015, 2019); Kontou, et al. (2019) used a Myzithra-type whey cheese, Hanna (1999) applied Halloum cheese, Kaminarides & Stachtiaris (2000); Topcu et al. (2020) utilized in their work Kasseri/Kashar (pasta-filata) cheese, Ghods Rohani & Rashidi, (2019), Kontou, et al. (2019) used *Feta* cheese, Salek et al. (2016) used *Swiss*-type cheese, Burgos, et al. (2020) used goat cheese, Yılmaz et al. (2011) applied white cheese.

Proteolysis is one of the principal biochemical changes during cheese ripening leading to physical, chemical, flavor, and functional changes in natural cheese. Proteolysis occurs when various enzymes hydrolyze proteins in cheese during ripening. The sources of enzyme for proteolysis originate from chymosin and bovine pepsin in rennet residual, indigenous and endogenous heat-stable proteinases in milk, and various proteinases from starter and non-starter bacteria (McSweeney & Fox, 1997). In other words, during the ripening process of natural cheeses, the phenomenon of proteolysis occurs, where the casein (para-casein) component is hydrolyzed into peptides and free amino acids. In particular, proteolysis of casein occurs by the action enzymes involving the residual activity of native milk enzymes, rennet and the exogenous enzymatic system of acidic and non-acidic lactic acid bacteria. The ratio of cleaved and practically non-cleaved (intact) case in is an important criterion influencing the consistency of processed cheeses (Kapoor & Metzger, 2008). The term intact casein in cheese refers to the casein that has not been hydrolyzed during the ripening process, which is used as a non-specific method to measure cheese proteolysis. Intact casein content in the final product has been also correlated to cheese rheological and functional properties. Experimentally, intact casein is determined by the difference between total protein and the pH 4.6-soluble protein using nitrogen-based quantifications. Furthermore, intact casein and total protein contents can provide indirect essential information for processed cheese manufacturing as they both can determine its functional and textual properties (Kapoor & Metzger, 2008). Furthermore, it is generally accepted that the intact casein content of natural cheese is inversely related to the age of the natural cheese. Hence, as a natural cheese is matured, its intact casein content (Kapoor et al., 2007).

Moreover, Guinee et al. (2004) stated that "young", unripe natural cheese containing 70-95 % of intact casein is suitable for the production of sliceable processed cheese products, whilst medium-ripened cheese with 60-75 % of intact casein is suitable for the manufacture of spreadable processed cheese products. Thus, if an immature raw material with a low degree of proteolysis is used, the processed cheese product obtained is characterized by a stiffer, gummier consistency and an empty taste. On the other hand, the advantage of using this kind of raw material (unripen natural cheese) is the reduction of raw material costs. In addition, by using a ripened natural cheese with a high degree of proteolysis, an easily melting mixture is obtained and the final processed cheese product has a fine and spreadable consistency. During a longer maturing process, plethora of sensory active substances are formed, giving to the developed processed cheese melt a full and distinctive aroma (Guinee et al., 2004; Guinee, 2003; Lee & Klostermeyer, 2001; Swenson, et al., 2000). In practice, a mixture of more or less matured natural cheeses is usually applied during the production of processed cheese. If the raw material composition contains older, very mature natural cheeses with excessively hydrolyzed proteins, the addition of intact casein

(in the form of young cheeses or curd) is usually included, which will help to form a stable protein matrix. Otherwise, there is a risk of an unstable to liquid-like consistency of the product. This phenomenon would occur due to the low binding of water and its release and the inability to form a stable protein matrix. The effect of increasing the degree of proteolysis of natural cheese (Cheddar natural cheese was the basic raw material) on the textural and viscoelastic properties of processed cheese was demonstrated in a study by Brickley et al. (2007). The degree of proteolysis of Cheddar increased most rapidly in the first 28 days after its production, which was in line with the highest decrease in the firmness of the processed cheese produced. Piska & Štětina (2004) produced processed cheeses from mixtures of natural cheeses with different degrees of proteolysis. It was found that the sample showing the highest stiffness, adhesiveness and gumminess was made from natural cheese with a low proteolysis index (ratio of water-soluble nitrogen at pH 4.6 to total nitrogen). On the contrary, the values of these textural parameters were the lowest for the product manufactured from the raw material with a higher proteolysis index.

Additionally, Bunka et al. (2013) studied the dependence of natural cheese (Edam block; 2, 4 and 8 weeks of maturity) maturity level on selected textural properties (hardness, cohesiveness and relative adhesiveness) of spreadable processed cheese (40 %, w/w, dry matter, 50 % w/w fat in dry matter contents) during a 30 day storage period. The above-mentioned authors stated that hardness of processed cheese decreased when a raw material with higher level of maturity was applied for the production of the examined samples. Furthermore, with the raising maturity degree of the cheese, the values of processed cheese cohesiveness slightly decreased. On the other hand, the obtained values of relative adhesiveness of the processed cheese samples increased. Furthermore, significant changes in the relative adhesiveness values were reported when cheese with 8-week maturity was used. A possible explanation of this could be due to a shortening length of casein fractions caused by the rising intensity of proteolytic changes during the ripening of the utilized raw material (natural cheese) (Brickley et al., 2007; Piska & Stětina, 2004). The results are in accordance to the findings reported by Brickley et al. (2007) and Guinee et al. (2004). In general, the values processed cheese relative adhesiveness should increase with the rising maturity level of the used natural cheese. Moreover, according to the work of Hladká et al. (2014) model samples of processed cheeses (40 % w/w dry matter content and 50 % w/w fat in dry matter content; Edam cheese block was applied as the main raw material; 50 % w/w dry matter, 30 % w/w fat in dry matter) were homogeneous regardless of the maturity degree of cheese (the maturity of the applied raw material was in the range of 1–16 weeks). Moreover, the latter authors developed processed cheese samples without emulsifying salts addition. The highest values of hardness were observed in the products made of cheese with 1–2 weeks of maturity. Moreover, with the increasing degree of cheese maturity (4-12 weeks), the hardness of the tested samples was gradually decreasing. Additionally, the hardness of processed cheese made of natural cheeses with maturity of 12–16 weeks did not differ. Nevertheless, the lowest values of hardness were observed in the samples examined on the production day and this parameter was significantly increasing with the prolonging of the storage period. In addition, other series of studies performed by Salek et al. (2016; 2017; 2020) examined the effect of various natural cheese varieties and their degree of maturity on selected textural and rheological properties of model processed cheese samples. The above-mentioned authors applied Mozzarella-type (42 % w/w dry matter content; 35 % w/w fat in dry matter content; 0, 2, 4 weeks of maturity), Swiss-type (60% w/w dry matter content, 30% w/w fat in dry matter content; 4, 8, 12, and 16 weeks of maturity), Cheddar (dry matter content 62 % w/w, fat in dry matter content, 50 % w/w; 4, 8, 12 and 16 weeks of maturity) and White brined cheeses (dry matter content 48 % w/w, fat in dry matter content 38 % w/w; 2, 4, 8, 16 and 24 weeks of maturity) respectively, as the basic raw material in the formulation of the resultant processed cheese samples. The hardness of the samples obtained decreased with the rising maturity degree of the natural cheese used (regardless of the applied cheese variety). Moreover, the monitored values of the gel strength and interaction factor decreased with the increasing maturity degree of the cheese used. According to Kapoor & Metzger (2008), the reported decrease in the gel strength values could be probably due to fewer number of interactions within the processed cheese matrix. In general, it could be stated that a more rigid end-product can be expected with higher gel strength values. The intensity of rigidity of the processed cheese samples has an analogous relationship to the intensity of the gel strength; the higher the gel strength of the sample, the more firm the product that can be expected (Salek et al., 2016; 2017). Moreover, higher values of gel strength were reported for the processed cheese samples produced with Cheddar cheese in comparison to those made from White brined cheese. According to Salek et al., (2020) from the comparison of processed cheese samples manufactured from two different natural cheeses (Cheddar and White brined cheese) of the same maturity level (4-, 8- and 16-week maturity), it can be seen that the White brined processed cheese samples were significantly less hard that those made of Cheddar cheese. Moreover, this important difference in the hardness values development could be due to different chemical composition (including pH, calcium content, NaCl content, residual lactose content and mainly the amount of intact casein) and cheesemaking process of the applied natural cheese (Piska & Štětina, 2004). As it was mentioned previously, the level of intact casein present in the natural cheese can influence the properties of the resultant processed cheese. Furthermore, the structural network of processed cheese is mainly formed by intact casein and thus, a high level of intact casein could be a potential indicator for abundant interactions between the present proteins and fat. According to the literature, processed cheese produced from natural cheese with lower intact casein level is soft, whereas processed cheese made from natural cheese with a higher level of intact casein is firm. On the same token, probably the level of intact casein in the utilized White brined cheese was lower in comparison to that in Cheddar cheese, resulting in significant differences in their values of hardness. On the whole, from the reported results of rheological and hardness analyses it could be concluded that the processed cheese gel strength and hardness development follow a contiguous trend which is not affected by the type of applied natural cheese.

In addition, Burgos et al. (2020) evaluated the effect of the maturity degree of natural goat cheese on the textural, rheological and organoleptic properties of processed cheese products. Furthermore, the developed processed cheeses were formulated using goat cheeses with 10, 20 and 40 days of ripening. In particular, the hardness, adhesiveness and complex modulus (G\*) of the tested samples decreased as the maturity degree of the utilized natural cheese (raw material) increased, which is probably associated with the intact casein content. According to the latter authors, increasing the amount of natural goat cheese having hogher amount of intact casein in the formulation can influence the complex modulus of the resultant end product. Finally, a general statement could be reported that as the maturity degree of natural cheese applied in process cheese manufacture increased, the hardness of the resultant processed cheese decreased (Kapoor, et al., 2007; Piska & Štětina, 2003).

Active acidity (pH value) has a significant effect on the textural and rheological properties of processed cheeses. In particular, these properties are mainly influenced by the type and concentration of emulsifying salts used and the pH value of the applied natural cheese. Moreover, processed cheese with low pH values (in the range of 4.8 - 5.2) can be expected to have a stiffer consistency than less acidic processed cheeses with higher values of pH (pH> 6.0), which are usually more spreadable under otherwise identical circumstances (Awad, et al., 2004). The closer the pH value of the processed cheese is to the value of the

isoelectric point of casein (pI  $\approx$  4.6), the more attractive protein interactions occur, resulting in a stiffer product (Lee, et al., 2004). Marchesseau et al. (1997) investigated the effect of increasing pH on the rheological properties of processed cheeses with a constant content of emulsifying salts. The result was decreasing values of loss and elastic moduli of elasticity, indicating a decrease in viscosity and elasticity of the tested processed cheese with an increasing pH.

Moreover, Lee & Klostermeyer (2004) also achieved the same results in processed cheese spreads with reduced fat content (12.0 % w/w of fat). In contrast, Swenson et al. (2000) found a decrease in the firmness of processed cheese containing only 0.6 % w/w of fat with a decreasing pH. However, these different results are probably due to the analysis of different types of matrices (e.g. different processing equipment and conditions, chemical composition of the matrix). Moreover, factors such as natural cheese calcium and phosphorus contents and salt-moisture-content can influence the functional properties of processed cheese. According to Kapoor at al. (2006) high calcium and low phosphorus content in natural cheese can influence the processed cheese melting properties, viscous modulus and apparent viscosity. Moreover, decreased levels of calcium content can affect the rheological properties of processed cheese in such a way that the resultant end product will present lower values in fracture test, strain and hardness. In general, such products are characterized as soft and brittle in texture (Guinee & O'Kennedy, 2009). In addition, the salt-in-moisture content of natural cheese can influence the proteolysis degree. In particular, an increase in the saltin-moisture content can result in a decreased degree of proteolysis. Thus, the hardness of the resultant processed cheese should be higher, whereas the values of cohesiveness will be lower. Furthermore, according to Biswas et al. (2015) processed cheese produced from Cheddar cheese with high calcium and phosphorus contents and high salt-in-moisture content is harder with lower tendency to flow.

### 3. Emulsifying salts in processed cheese production

## **3.1** The role of emulsifying salts within the processed cheese matrix

Emulsifying salts (or emulsifying agents) are more commonly known in the dairy industry as "*melting*" salts and are of great importance during the production of processed cheese and similar products (processed analogues or processed

cheese sauces). Emulsifying salts are ionic compounds made up of monovalent cations (sodium, potassium) and polyvalent anions (phosphates, polyphosphates and/or citrates) (Chen & Liu, 2012; Buňka et al., 2014). The most commonly applied emulsifying salts are sodium citrates, sodium hydrogen monophosphates, diphosphates and polyphosphates. Nowadays, during the industrial production of processed cheese, emulsifying salts are rarely used as individual compounds, whereas they are applied rather in the form of phosphate and phosphate-citrate blends (binary, ternary or even quaternary mixtures) (Chen & Liu, 2012; Hasenhuetl & Hartel, 2008). Nevertheless, emulsifying salts cannot be characterized as "true" emulsifiers (low molecular-weight surfactants) since they do not indicate any surface-activity properties. In the narrow sense, emulsifying salts cannot be used for the preparation of oil-in-water (O/W) or water-in-oil (W/O) emulsions, whereas they play important role in modifying the emulsifying activity of the present surface-active proteins (mainly caseins from the applied natural cheese which is the main raw material) within the processed cheese matrix. (Carić et al., 1985; Hasenhuetl & Hartel, 2008; Lucey, 2002; Tamime, 2007; 2011; Zehren & Nusbaum, 2000). In addition, caseins possess calcium binding ability, which has the effect of reducing their solubility and thus enhancing their emulsifying properties. Furthermore, emulsifying salts present higher affinity for calcium than do the caseins, and thus, are able to improve the solubility and emulsifying ability of the caseins. In general, two types of emulsifying salts exist; those that bind calcium relatively "weakly", and those that bind calcium more "strongly". "Weak" emulsifying salts have a modest effect on the emulsifying properties of the caseins, leading to the formation of a softer processed cheese with relatively large fat droplets. On the other hand, "strong" emulsifying salts give a greater improvement in the emulsifying capacity and result in a firmer processed cheese with smaller droplets of fat (Hasenhuetl & Hartel, 2008). According to the European Union legislation (Commission Regulation No. 1333/2008) the maximum permitted level of emulsifying salts (expressed as  $P_2O_5$ ) in processed cheese is up to 20,000 mg/kg (or mg/L). In general, depending on the nature of the applied emulsifying salt, the latter are added in an amount ranging from 1 to 3 % (w/w) (Tamime, 2007; 2011). The essential role of emulsifying salts is to solubilize calcium paracaseinate, sequester calcium and thus, dispersing the present proteins. Calcium in the calcium-paracaseinate complex of natural cheese is removed by the ion-exchange properties of the emulsifying salts; solubilizing the paracaseinate, usually as sodium paracaseinate (Fox, 2000; Hui, 2005). Moreover, pH adjustment and calcium sequestering are among the main functions of emulsifying salts during processed cheese

production. Emulsifying salts possess the ability to sequester calcium from the casein matrix; by exchanging sodium ions, resulting in the conversion of the insoluble calcium paracaseinate into the more soluble sodium paracaseinate (Guinee et al., 2004; Chen & Liu, 2012; Kapoor, et al., 2007; Salek et al., 2015). Within the matrix, sodium paracaseinate acts as an emulsifier leading to the stabilization of the oil-in-water interface. Some of the additional properties of emulsifying salts are the control and stabilization/adjustment (an upward trend) of the pH level and an effect on the formation of the final product structure after cooling (Dimitreli & Thomareis, 2009; El-Bakry et al., 2011). Moreover, application of the appropriate blend of emulsifying salts increases (due to their buffering capacity) the pH from the typical values in the range of  $\sim 4.6 - 5.5$  for natural cheese to values ranging from 5.6 to 6.2 in the spreadable processed cheese. Furthermore, the increase in pH extends the calcium-sequestering ability of the emulsifying salts and the negative charge on the paracaseinate. The dispersed hydrated paracaseinate contributes to the emulsification of the free fat by coating the surfaces of the dispersed free fat globules, resulting in the formation of an artificial (recombined) membrane. The high water-binding capacity of the paracaseinate enhances the developed emulsion stability as it leads to higher values of viscosity of the aqueous phase and thus a reduction in the collision frequency of the emulsified particles is observed. However, not all emulsifying salts have the same calcium ion-exchange ability. The phosphate ionexchange ability increases with increasing P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub> content in the following order: monophosphate < citrates  $\approx$  diphosphate < triphosphate < polyphosphate (Shirashoji et al., 2006; Buňka et al., 2013). According to El-Bakry et al. (2011) and Mizuno & Lucey (2005), trisodium citrate (TSC) presents better calcium ability and casein peptization properties than do chelating sodium monophosphates and diphosphates. Moreover, on a mole for mole basis, phosphates possess higher calcium chelating ability than citrates (Dimitreli & Thomareis, 2009) The ion-exchange ability increases with the increasing length of the polyphosphate chain, resulting in better casein dispersion and better fat emulsification and water stabilization, which leads to better crosslinking of the matrix network in the final product (Chen & Liu, 2012; El-Bakry et al., 2011; Shirashoji et al., 2010; Molins, 1991). Nevertheless, absence of emulsifying salts (during heating and shearing of the applied mixture of various ingredients), could lead to the formation of an undesired inhomogeneous mass (Guinee et al., 2004; Buňka et al., 2014). In particular, heating (to temperatures utilized during processed cheese production) and stirring of the used natural cheese together with the other ingredients of the formula (in the absence of emulsifying salts); might

result in the membrane destruction of the emulsified fat globules, leading to their clustering into larger units. Moreover, the combined effect of low pH and high processing temperatures application would cause aggregation and contraction of the casein molecules, resulting in water release followed by the separation of hydrophilic and hydrophobic phases. The latter phenomenon is a defect known also under the term oiling-off (Guinee et al., 2004). Furthermore, another important property of emulsifying salts is their bacteriostatic effects. Traditional manufacture of processed cheese normally involves processing temperatures in the range of 70 - 95 °C, which are lower than those which are used over sterilization. Hence, processed cheese might contain viable microbial spores (e.g. *Clostridium* genus) mainly from the utilized raw materials. Nevertheless, spore germination during storage could lead to serious technological problems (or defects – such as blowing of the packaging material, protein putrefaction and offflavors). Generally, bacterial spoilage can be eliminated by the addition of preservatives. In addition, some emulsifying salts possess bacteriostatic properties. Particularly, polyphosphates can inhibit many microorganisms (Staphylococcus aureus, Bacillus subtilis, Clostridium sporogenes and some Salmonella spp.). Moreover, monophosphates and diphosphates have been found to inhibit the growth of *Clostridium botulinum* (depending on the levels of moisture, NaCl and pH of the processed cheese). However, on the contrary, citrates do not possess bacteriostatic properties, and may be even degraded by bacteria and thus reducing the shelf-life of the final processed cheese product (Carić & Kaláb, 1997; Buňková, et al., 2008; Fox et al., 2000; Tanaka et al., 1986; Zerfiridis, 2001).

#### 3.1.1 Phosphate emulsifying salts

Phosphates are the salts derived from phosphoric acid (H<sub>3</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>). Phosphates constitute a large group of compounds, in which the anion consists of PO<sub>4</sub> tetrahedra which may be linked together by the sharing of corners. The phosphate series begins with single PO<sub>4</sub> group, which may exist as the triply charged monophosphate (named also as orthophosphate) anion PO<sub>4</sub><sup>-3</sup>, or may participate in molecules where one, two or three of the four oxygens are covalently bonded to other atoms. Additionally, the PO<sub>4</sub> group is a tetrahedron formed by four oxygen atoms surrounding a phosphorus atom. The present oxygen molecules may constitute a bridge between the phosphorus atom and other atoms (including also other phosphorus atoms). Therefore, a long series of two- or three-dimensional phosphates can originate through P-O-P linkage. A term often used

in relation to polyphosphates (including also diphosphates) is that of "condensed phosphates". The origin of the term lies in some of the industrial processes used in the manufacture of polyphosphates, which involve elimination of water at high temperatures. Under very specific conditions, monophosphates or longer-chain phosphates having terminal OH groups lose water between hydroxyl groups. The dehydrated tetrahedra are thereby brought together through a sharing of corners (are condensed) in order to form polymers. Similar processes may result in two monophosphate molecules coming together to form a diphosphate (previously named as pyrophosphates), or a monophosphate and a diphosphate may link into a triphosphate, and so on. Moreover, the term ultraphosphate includes any phosphate having a tridimensional structure. On the other hand, in processed cheese industry, linear (two-dimensional) polyphosphates are used (Molins, 1991).

In addition, sodium, potassium, ammonium, calcium, magnesium and sodium aluminum salts of phosphates can be used in the food industry. In particular, in the processed cheese industry, sodium salts of phosphates are predominantly utilized. Potassium salts of phosphates are generally not applied due to possible bitter flavor of the end-products (Guinee et al., 2004; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008; Mayer, 2001). In some countries, the sodium aluminum salt of phosphate is permitted and some recent papers showed that bitter flavor could not be a problem and pointed out lower sodium content (Chavhan et al. 2015; Nogueira et al., 2018; Schatz et al., 2014).

## **3.1.2** The effect of phosphate emulsifying salts on processed cheese properties

Phosphate and polyphosphate salts with varying number of linearly bonded phosphate units in the molecule possess different properties. The first property that is significantly influenced by the above-mentioned factor is the ability to exchange ions. The capability of sodium phosphate-based emulsifying salts to exchange sodium and calcium between emulsifying salts and a natural cheese casein structure is affected by two factors: (i) the length of phosphate-based salt; and (ii) the target temperature during processed cheese production. When longer phosphate-based salt is used and higher target melting temperature applied, the ion-exchange ability and subsequently the casein dispersion are enhanced (Buňka et al., 2013; Carić & Kaláb, 1997; Gupta et al., 1984; Molins, 1991; Nagyová et al., 2014; Sádlíková et al., 2010; Salek et al., 2015; Templeton & Sommer, 1936; Weiserová, et al., 2011). The ion-exchange activity of sodium phosphate emulsifying salts is also affected by the actual pH of the mixture of the raw materials, the latter in turn might be influenced by the selection of (i) natural cheese type; (ii) other ingredients; (iii) and also by the applied emulsifying salts (type and/or concentration). In general, when the pH value of the mixture of the raw materials is low, the ion-exchange ability of sodium phosphate-based emulsifying salts is enhanced. The pH-values of aqueous solution (1 % w/v) prepared using different sodium phosphate-based ES (commonly applied by industrial practice) are presented in the work of Nagyová et al. (2014) and Salek et al. (2015) could be ordered as follows:

#### $Na_{2}H_{2}P_{2}O_{7} < NaH_{2}PO_{4} < (NaPO_{3})_{n} < Na_{2}HPO_{4} < Na_{5}P_{3}O_{10} < Na_{4}P_{2}O_{7} < Na_{3}PO_{4}$

According to the above-mentioned authors, the pH-values of processed cheese manufactured with the individual sodium phosphate emulsifying salts (in concentration of 3 % w/v) are also presented. The order of pH-values of processed cheeses produced is the same (as in the case of the aqueous solutions of 1 % w/v). It should be added that the actual pH-value of the raw material mixture influences also the aggregation processes of caseins. The caseins aggregation is more intensive, when the pH-value of the mixture is near to its isoelectric point (pH  $\approx$  4.6). Furthermore, excessive aggregation of caseins and "*poor*" ion-exchange ability of the used emulsifying salts and therefore, insufficient dispersion of proteins could lead to unsatisfactory fat emulsification and protein hydration. On the whole, it could be reported that the selection of proper emulsifying salts is very important for reaching the target pH-value of the final product (Carić & Kaláb, 2004; Guinee et al., 2004; Marchesseau et al., 1997; Lee & Klostermeyer, 2001; Molins, 1991; Muslow et al., 2007; Nagyová et al., 2014; Shirashoji et al., 2016; Sádlíková et al., 2010; Salek et al., 2015).

With respect to the above-mentioned relations and all references presented above, the ion-exchange ability of sodium phosphate-based emulsifying salts could be presented by the following order:

 $NaH_2PO_4 < Na_2HPO_4 < Na_3PO_4 < Na_2H_2P_2O_7 < Na_4P_2O_7 < Na_5P_3O_{10} < sodium polyphosphates (n \le 9) < sodium polyphosphate (n > 9).$ 

The use of sodium phosphate-based emulsifying salts is not limited only by the pH-value adjustment of the final products but some of these salts possess also buffering capacity and are able to stabilize the pH of the processed cheese. The buffering capacity of sodium phosphate-base emulsifying salts is lower when the length of phosphates and polyphosphates is decreasing. Therefore, monophosphates and partially diphosphates are evaluated as substances with higher buffering ability (Carić & Kaláb, 2004; Guinee et al., 2004; Lucey et al., 2011; Muslow et al., 2007).

The length of phosphate-based emulsifying salts influences also the ability to support the casein network (gel) formation. Diphosphates are evaluated as very effective substances for dairy gels forming, followed by triphosphates. According to some literal sources, it was reported that also units consisting of calcium with diphosphates or triphosphates also help to establish stable casein networks, due to the support to hydrophobic interactions between the proteins. On the other hand, polyphosphates are considered that do not support gel forming, due to their bonding with caseins and thus increasing their negative charge (Buňka et al., 2013; Carić & Kaláb, 2004; El-Bakry et al., 2011; Guinee et al., 2004; Lu et al., 2008; Lucey et al., 2011; Mizuno & Lucey, 2007; Muslow et al., 2007; Shirashoji et al., 2010, 2016).

The effect of individual (sodium) phosphate-based emulsifying salts on the properties of processed cheese has been studied in detail for last years. On the other hand, the most of the referenced studies are not directly comparable because different manufacturing conditions were applied (different raw materials, divergent target dry matter and fat in dry matter values, processing parameters – target temperature and holding time, agitation speed). On the other hand, indirectly, the observed trends could be compared.

In the work of Nagyová et al. (2014) are depicted the results of hardness values of processed cheese samples with solely applied nine emulsifying salts (target parameters: 40 % w/w dry matter content; 50 % w/w fat in dry matter content), which were produced under the same conditions. Each emulsifying salt was added in an amount of 2 % w/w. In general, the hardness of the resultant model processed cheese samples increased with the rising number of phosphate units in the sodium phosphate and polyphosphate molecule. According to the latter authors, the hardness increased between samples with sodium polyphosphates in comparison with products in which was used pentasodium triphosphate. Moreover, hardness of processed cheeses also increased when the number of phosphates units in sodium polyphosphates raised up to n  $\approx$  13 (the mean value of the polyphosphate length). Therefore, the hardness of the samples, in which sodium polyphosphate with n  $\approx$  13, n  $\approx$  20 and n  $\approx$  28, remained practically similar. When the emulsifying salts were used individually, the effect

on the hardness of the samples was controlled and explained by the ability of the certain phosphate and polyphosphates texchanging ions. Furthermore, monophosphates are substances (low-molecular) with the ability to bind onto caseins and increase their hydration. Diphosphates cause the gel formation of caseins and act as cross-linking agents, while bonding with calcium ions. The latter mentioned phenomenon leads also to the reduction of charge repulsion, which can help to facilitate hydrophobic interactions between the hydrophobic segments of the present proteins. On the other hand, excessive amounts of diphosphates could bond too much amount of calcium, making it unavailable for cross-linking. Moreover, long-chain polyphosphates can strongly bind calcium and intensively support the dispersion of caseins. However, it is accepted that they do not support gel formation (due to their multiple negative charges). In addition, it could be reported that emulsifying salts are not used in practise as sole ingredients but as mixtures of several phosphate salts, sometimes also in the combination with citrate salts.

As it was mentioned above, under industrial conditions, mixtures of individual phosphates and also citrates are commonly applied during the production of processed cheese. Mixtures for commercial production of processed cheese contain two or even more individual types of emulsifying salts.

El-Bakry et al. (2011) reported the influence of the binary mixture consisting of disodium phosphate (DSP) and trisodium citrate (TSC). Moreover, the current authors reported that the firmness of processed cheese increased when the relatively amount of TSC raised (within the mixture of emulsifying salts). Moreover, Weiserová et al. (2011) studied the effect of six binary mixtures contained DSP, tetrasodium diphosphate (TSPP), pentasodium triphosphate (PSTP) and sodium salt of polyphosphate in which the mean amount of phosphate units was  $n \approx 20$  (POLY20). The hardness of the processed cheese samples (target parameters: 40 % w/w dry matter content; 50 % w/w fat in dry matter content) in which the above-mentioned six binary mixtures (DSP:POLY20, TSPP:POLY20, PSTP:POLY20 and TSPP:PSTP) were applied increased, when the relative amount of phosphate with higher ion-exchange capability raised. Furthermore, a different trend of hardness development was observed when the binary mixtures of DSP:TSPP and DSP:PSTP were studied. In samples produced using DSP:TSPP or DSP:PSTP, the maximum values of hardness were reported, when the ratio of DSP and TSPP or DSP and PSTP ranged in the range of 1:1 - 2:3. These findings leaded to the conclusion that the ion-exchange ability (and subsequently the intensity of caseins dispersion) is not the only role of emulsifying salts. Weiserová et al. (2011) suggested the hypothesis that emulsifying salts especially in some ratios can influence the creaming process and generally, the new protein network forming.

Buňka et al. (2013) continued with the ternary mixture of emulsifying salts consisted of DSP, TSPP and POLY20. In particular, in samples when the relative amount of POLY20 was lower than 60 %, processed cheese hardness rapidly increased (in comparison with products with the same relative amount of POLY20), when the mutual ratio of DSP and TSPP was in the interval of 1:1 – 2:3. When the ratio of DSP and TSPP was different or (<2:3 or >1:1) the hardness of processed cheese decreased. The effectiveness of the specific combination DSP:TSPP was increasing, when the relative amount of POLY20 was decreasing. The hardest processed cheese were obtained when the ratio of DSP:TSPP was 2:3 and POLY20 was not included. However, in samples with the relative amount of POLY20 > 60 %, the significant influence of the specific ratio of DSP:TSPP was not observed (Buňka et al., 2013).

Nagyová et al. (2014) followed up with a research study, in which they used sodium salts of polyphosphates with different mean number of phosphate units (n  $\approx 5-POLY05;\,n\approx 9-POLY09;\,n\approx 13-POLY13;\,n\approx 20-POLY20;\,n\approx 28-$ POLY28) in ternary mixtures composed also with TSPP and DSP. Generally, the trend of the influence of the ternary mixtures composition, described by Buňka et al. (2012) only for POLY20 (wit DSP and TSPP), on the firmness of processed cheese remained unchanged also for the other polyphoshate with 5-28 units of phosphates linearly bonded in the molecules. When the relative amount of the above mentioned phosphates were  $\leq 60$  %, the effect of the DSP:TSPP combinations 1:1-2:3 still existed regardless of the polyphoshate used. However, the absolute values of hardness were affected. When POLY05 or POLY09 were added, the absolute values of the model processed cheeses hardness were slightly higher with the application of ternary mixtures with the relative amount of polyphosphate < 50 % compared to those samples with POLY13, POLY20 and POLY28 (excluding for the amount of polyphosphates was zero). The latter mentioned phenomenon was observed not only in products, where the combination of DSP and TSPP was at 1:1 - 2:3, but also in samples with the same ratio consisting of DSP and PTPP. With the application of the relative amount of polyphosphate  $\geq 60$  %, the hardness of the processed cheeses decreased in relation to the decreasing number of phosphate units.

Furthermore, the explanation of the above-mentioned results in processed cheese samples manufactured using the binary and ternary mixtures of monophosphates, diphosphates and polyphosphates could be based on the specific properties of the individual phosphates or their mutual synergic relationship (Buňka et al., 2013; El-Bakry et al., 2011; Lu et al., 2008; Mizuno & Lucey, 2005b, 2007; Molins, 1991; Nagyová et al., 2014; Shirashoji et al., 2010, 2016; Weiserová et al., 2011; Salek et al., 2015). In particular, when zero or the low relative amount of polyphosphates (< 10 %) were in the mixtures of emulsifying salts composed of monophosphates and diphosphates (1:1 - 2:3), the strong gel formation of caseins was probably affected by the presence of diphosphates. Thereafter, small molecules of monophosphates have the ability to permeate among cross-linked proteins and thus strongly bind water. A sufficiently short distance between caseins supports their hydrophobic associations resulting in the increase of the final processed cheeses hardness. However, zero or low levels of polyphosphates do not provide caseins a strong negative charge resulting in the repulsion of proteins. Moreover, a low relative amount of diphosphates does not provide sufficient concentration of cross-linking agents and a strong gel cannot be developed. On the contrary, a high relative amount of diphosphates could lead to very effective binding of calcium, which could negatively affect the formation of diphosphate-calcium cross-links (bridges) between caseins more difficult. In addition, a relative low level of monophosphate permeating among cross-linked caseins is probably not sufficient to bind water.

When the relative amount of polyphosphates is higher ( $\leq 60$  %), the effect of polyphosphates on the processed cheese network could be more effective. Hence, their ability to provide caseins multiple negative charges could diminish the effect of the specific ratio of monophosphates with diphosphates. Furthermore, the rising relative amount of polyphosphates, could result in the decrease of the hardness of processed cheese when the specific ratio of monophosphates with diphosphates (1:1 – 2:3) is decreasing. When the relative amount of polyphosphates is > 60 %, the effect of polyphosphate on the caseins network formation is predominant. In addition, polyphosphates strongly disperse caseins, leading to their hydration. Hence, the dispersed caseins emulsify the fat present within the matrix. The above-mentioned phenomena lead to the production of processed cheese with similar values of hardness regardless of the ratio of monophosphates with diphosphates.

When the mean number of phosphate units linearly bonded in the polyphosphates decreases (in the case when the relative amount of polyphosphates is below 50 %), the hardness of the processed cheese could increase. The explanation could be based on the different ability of polyphosphates (with a varying mean number of phosphate units) to give caseins multiple negative charges. In general, short-chain polyphosphates (the mean number of phosphate units n < 10) cause a lower intensity on the negative charge on caseins, leading to a higher intensity of hydrophobic interactions among the dispersed caseins and thus increase of hardness of the processed cheese might be expected. When the relative amount of polyphosphates is above 60 % (regardless of the length), the influence on the processed cheese hardness is related to the mean number of phosphate units (which are linearly bonded in the polyphosphate). In particular, processed cheese hardness slightly increases with the increasing phosphate units in the molecule (up to  $n \approx 13$ ). In addition when the length is higher than 13 ( $n \ge 13$ ) the values of processed cheese hardness are similar (regardless of the polyphosphate length).

Among the factors which could affect the consistency of processed cheese, are the type and the maturity degree of the applied natural cheese, the total concentration of emulsifying salts applied and also the length of the storage time. Buňka et al. (2013) and Salek et al. (2016; 2017; 2020) utilized different types of natural cheese with divergent maturity degree (Dutch-type cheese, matured 2-8weeks; Swiss-type cheese, matured 4 - 16 weeks; Mozzarella-type cheese, matured up to 4 weeks; Cheddar-type cheese, matured 4 - 16 weeks; and white brined type cheese, matured 2 - 24 weeks). In particular, the absolute values of the processed cheese hardness varied in dependence to the applied natural cheese. On the other hand, the general trend (as it was previously described) of the influence of the phosphate-based ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts composition on the hardness of processed cheese remained unaffected. In general, the increasing degree of maturity (in other words the intact casein concentration decreased), the hardness of the resultant processed cheese decreased, whereas the general trend of functionality of emulsifying salts (mixtures) was not influenced. Moreover, processed cheese hardness increased over the storage time (up to 60 days), without significant effect on the general trend of functionality of emulsifying salts.

#### **3.2** Citrate emulsifying salts

Citrates are the salts obtained from citric acid. To obtain citrate salts the acidic hydrogen atoms must be replaced by cations from the tribasic citric acid.

Particularly, the H<sup>+</sup> ions of citric acid are neutralized with Na<sup>+</sup> resulting into three types of salts: mono-, di-, and trisodium citrates, respectively. The most important emulsifying salt applied in the manuafcture of processed cheese is the trisodium citrate (TSC). In addition, one percent aqueous solution of TSC had a pH-value  $8.4 \pm 0.1$  and the pH value of processed cheese (target parameters: 40 % w/w dry matter content; 50 % w/w fat in dry matter content; solely applied TSC in amount of 2 % w/w.) was  $6.4 \pm 0.1$ . Monosodium and disodium citrates are not applied as sole ingredients because the final product might be acidic with poor textural properties and oiling-off could be expected. Additionally, citrates are applied in blends for processed cheese pH modification. TSC is used for the manufacture of processed cheese in slices or sliceable processed cheese (block-type). Moreover, potassium or ammonium citrates are applied in the production of processed cheese with reduced sodium content. Nevertheless, at high levels extensive bitterness of the final processed cheese can be reported. TSC presents better calcium ionexchange ability and casein dispersion properties compared to sodium monophosphates and diphosphates. However, TSC is not able to bind on caseins and therefore, is not directly part of the novel protein network. In general, the main role lies on the ability of ion-exchange ability (Dimitreli & Thomareis, 2009; El-Bakry et al., 2011; Lu, Shirashoji & Lucey, 2008; Mizuno & Lucey, 2005, Shirashoji et al., 2006; Molins, 1991; Salek et al., 2015; Tamime, A. Y., 2011).

The development of hardness in processed cheese samples, depending on the composition of emulsifying salt mixtures consting of DSP, TSPP and TSC was studied by Salek et al. (2015). The specific ratio of DSP:TSPP (approximately 1:1–2:3) was once again identified, leading to a significant increase in the hardness of the tested processed cheese samples. However, the influence of this specific ratio rapidly decreased, when the proportion of TSC in the mixture of emulsifying salts increased. Nevertheless, the influence of this specific ratio (DSP:TSPP) on the hardness of the processed cheese samples even at 40 % levels of TSC was insignificant. On the other hand, if the proportion of TSC was higher than 40 % (in the ternary mixture of emulsifying salts), the hardness of the samples increased with the increasing proportion of TSPP and TSC and with the decreasing levels of DSP (Salek et al., 2015).

In addition the latter authors reported the development of hardness values in processed cheese samples, depending on the composition of the emulsifying salts in ternary mixtures composed of DSP, TSC and POLY20. It could be stated that the increasing level of TSC and POLY20 (and with the reducing level of DSP in the mixture), the hardness of the processed cheese samples increased (Salek et al., 2015). Furthermore, in the same study were also presented the values of hardness

of processed cheese samples composed by the ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts of TSC:TSPP:POLY20. When the proportion of POLY20 was at zero levels in the ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts, firmer processed cheese samples were reported than samples composed of TSC and TSPP (at a ratio 1:1). In addition, any deviation from this ratio resulted in significant hardness decrease. Hence, this phenomenon was only observed in the absence of POLY20 (in the mixture of emulsifying salts). On the contrary, with the increasing proportion of POLY20, the hardness of the processed cheese samples increased. Moreover, at constant levels of POLY20 the hardness of the samples slightly decreased as the level of TSC decreased (Salek et al., 2015).

The explanation of the above-mentioned results in processed cheese samples developed by the application of ternary mixtures of monophosphates, diphosphates, polyphosphates and trisodium citrate could be based on the specific properties of the individual phosphates and/or citrates or their mutual synergic relationship (El-Bakry et al., 2011; Lu et al., 2008; Mizuno & Lucey, 2005b, 2007; Shirashoji et al., 2010; Salek et al., 2015). The development of processed cheese hardness with the use of ternary mixtures containing TSC could be explained by the ability of the mixture of emulsifying salts to disperse casein. Generally, when a mixture of emulsifying salts with more intensive ability to disperse casein was applied, the harder processed cheese was produced. (Buňka et al., 2013; Lu et al., 2008; Mizuno & Lucey, 2007; Shirashoji et al., 2010). In case of TSC and TSPP binary mixtures, a specific ratio was observed (1:1) which led to the increase of the hardness of the processed cheese samples. However, there is no clear explanation about the interactions among TSC and TSPP and their involvement in the development of the casein network. TSC does not participate in the creation of new networks, and therefore the effect of diphosphates on casein crosslinking would not be influenced by the presence of TSC (Kalliapan & Lucey, 2011; Lu et al., 2008; Mizuno & Lucey, 2005). Additionally, a possible explanation may be that diphosphates are effective on enhancing casein proteins gel formation ability only when their concentration is at some optimum level relatively to the protein content (Mizuno & Lucey, 2007). In general, TSC is applied in mixtures of trade emulsifying salts and is used in the production of block-type and processed cheese in slices (Gupta, et al., 1984; Carić & Kaláb, 1997; Guinee et al., 2003; Mizuno & Lucey, 2005a, 2007; Shirashoji et al., 2006).

Salek et al. (2015, 2016, 2017; 2020) used different types of natural cheese with varying maturity degrees. The absolute values of processed cheese hardness were dependent on the natural cheese type applied. On the other hand, the general trend of the effect of the ternary mixture composition (DSP, TSPP, POLY20 and

TSC) on the processed cheese hardness was not affected. Therefore, when the maturity degree increased, the hardness of processed cheese decreased, but the general trend of the functionality of ternary mixtures (including also TSC) of emulsifying salts was not affected. In addition, processed cheese hardness increased with the prolonging of the storage time (up to 60 days), with no significant impact on the general trend of functionality of the ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts (Dimitreli & Thomareis, 2009; El-Bakry et al., 2011; Lu et al., 2008; Salek et al., 2015, 2016, 2017; Shirashoji et al., 2006).

Citrates can present some inhibitory effect on microorganisms which can cause spoilage of processed cheese (mainly due to production of gas). On the whole, the antimicrobial effect of polyphosphates, orthophosphates or monophosphates is characterized as better in comparison to citrates (Buňková & Buňka, 2017).

# 4. Selected factors affecting the functional properties of processed cheese

## 4.1 The impact of natural cheese and dairy fat source on the textural and rheological properties of processed cheese

Many types of natural cheeses could be used during the production of processed cheeses. Different geographical regions (countries) usually use various types of natural cheese. Hence, Dutch-type, Swiss-type, Cheddar-type, Mozzarella-type chesses are commonly applied in the European countries. However, white-brined cheeses are frequently used in the regions of Near East and Middle East. For processed cheese structure and consistency is not important only the type of natural cheese, but also "age" of natural cheese so-called degree of maturity (Guinee et al., 2004; Carić et al., 1985; Kapoor et al., 2007; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008; Salek et al., 2015, 2016, 2017). Many biochemical and microbiological changes are taking place during the natural cheeses ripening. These biochemical and microbiological changes are responsible for organoleptic and physicochemical properties of natural cheeses, which are crucial for the processed cheese properties. In the work of Brickley et al. (2007, 2008), Buňka et al. (2013, 2014), Salek et al. (2016, 2017) was reported that, when the maturity degree of natural cheese increases, the hardness of the resultant processed cheese is decreasing. Furthermore, more mature natural cheese with more hydrolyzed

protein chains entail better meltability and fullness of aroma in the final processed cheese. However, there is a risk of a sharp to pungent taste and above all, instability of the final product, because short protein chains are not able to bind water sufficiently. In addition, there is a risk of fat release (oiling-off), because short protein chains do not have the required emulsifying capacity (Berger et al., 2002; Guinee et al., 2004; Piska & Štětina, 2004). In practice, this problem is usually solved by processing raw material with a higher level of intact (nonhydrolyzed, or very slightly hydrolyzed) casein. Young natural cheeses (less mature) are cheaper compared to middle or high maturity cheeses. These young natural cheese result in lower values of meltability in processed cheese, but the resulting network of processed cheeses is stable without a tendency to release water. Consistency of processed cheese manufactured from young raw material is from stiff to very firm (solid). Therefore, a larger proportion of younger natural cheese is applied for the production block-type processed cheese or processed cheeses intended for slicing (Guinee et al., 2004; Brickley et al., 2007; Lu et al., 2007; Salek et al., 2016). Moreover, for the manufacture of spread-type processed cheese it should be used a more mature natural cheese (as the main raw material).

Additionally, processed cheese manufacturers apply different sources of milk fat (containing various amounts of surfactants, such as phospholipids, lipoproteins, glycoproteins). In case of butter and anhydrous milk fat, is possible (due to the technology of their production) to except extremely small amounts of surfactants. On the other hand, in case of cream and natural cheeses, fat is in the form of fat globules (with lipoproteins membranes containing surfactants). These surfaceactive substances can cooperate over fat re-emulsification during processed cheese production and their concentration can affect final product rheological and textural characteristics. In addition, the influence of dairy fat source with various surface-active compounds content on the viscoelastic properties of processed cheeses was studied by Černíková et al. (2018b). Natural cheese with various level of fat (ingredient containing fat globules coated in surface-active compounds) and butter (fat without surface-active compounds) were used in different ratios to reach 50% w/w fat content in the final product. According to the above-mentioned authors the effect of various fat content originating from natural cheese was not significant. The latter observation is important for processed cheese producers, because they can utilize the basic raw material (natural cheese) with different fat in dry matter content without consistency defects.
# **4.2** The effect of melt pH on the textural and rheological properties of processed cheese

Spreadable processed cheeses have optimum pH in the range of 5.6 - 6.0, processed cheese blocks are characterized by pH from 5.0 to 5.5 (Berger et al., 2002) and in processed cheese sauces the pH lies within the range of 6.5 - 7.0. This means that a lower pH of processed cheese than the optimum might lead to a solid or even crumbly consistency of processed cheeses (Marchesseau et al., 1997; Lee & Klostermeyer, 2001; Muslow et al., 2007; Barth et al., 2017). Higher pH than optimum value can cause not only a watery texture but there exists also the risk of undesirable microflora development. Therefore, it is necessary to carefully consider the choice of emulsifying salts for each type of product and choose specific combination for the achievement of the optimal pH. If the raw materials have low pH (e.g. curd), it is absolutely essential to choose emulsifying salts which will increase the pH of the system and vice versa, if more mature natural cheeses are used for production, it is advisable to apply emulsifying salts adjusting the pH to a more acidic range. Barth et al. (2017) studied how pH influences the hydrolysis of sodium polyphosphate in dairy matrices and the structure of processed cheeses. The latter authors stated that hydrolysis of sodium polyphosphates increased with the decreasing pH value. In processed cheeses with initial pH of 5.2 and 5.6, the final pH remained practically constant, because the higher rate of hydrolysis (at these pH values) increased the percentage of monophosphates (buffering agents), which are able to maintain unaffected the pH values. Decreasing the pH value caused the rising of hardness, adhesiveness, and gumminess of the processed cheese. Higher pH (above 6.0) values resulted in a concentrated protein emulsion with "long" texture and less adhesiveness. The negative charges of the caseins allow the formation hydrogen bonds and electrostatic interactions, which enhance the absorption and binding of water by the protein matrix. The long chain polyphosphates added multiple negative charges to the caseins and thus, the hardness of the matrix decreased.

However, emulsifying salts do not affect the consistency only due to pH value. Many studies established specific ratios of emulsifying salts. Furthermore, each emulsifying salt has specific properties and in selected/specific ratios can influence the consistency of the developed processed cheese differently (Mizuno & Lucey, 2005, 2007; Shirashoji et al., 2006, 2010; Sádlíková et al., 2010; El-Bakry et al., 2011; Weiserová et al., 2011; Buňka et al., 2013; Nagyová et al., 2014; Salek et al. 2015, 2016, 2017). In the above-mentioned studies, the authors

described the use of individual emulsifying salts, binary and ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts and their effect on processed cheese textural and rheological properties. Additionally, the total concentration of the applied emulsifying salts can influence the consistency of processed cheese. Buňka et al. (2014) stated that the hardness of processed cheese increases with the rising concentration of emulsifying salts in the mixture. The same statement was also reported by Mozuraityte et al. (2019).

## 4.3 The impact of target parameters, holding time, agitation speed, melting temperature, cooling rate and storage time on processed cheese textural and rheological properties

### Target parameters

A very large group of factors affecting the consistency of processed cheeses are target parameters, especially dry matter content, fat in dry matter content, nonfat dry matter, percentage of protein content in dry matter content, and pH. As a source of protein could be applied natural cheeses (which are also source of fat), curd, caseins, and other ingredients described above. Similarly, it can be talk about the fat sources. In particular, it can be used milk fat in different forms, such as butter, cream, natural cheeses, and anhydrous milk fat and then could be used non-dairy fat sources as different type of oils. Moreover, about the target parameters are not many comparable works performed in the last 20 years. Articles which exist about that issue (Dimitreli & Thomareis 2004; 2007; 2008), Bayarri et al. (2012), Guinee & O'Callaghan (2013), Chatziantoniou et al. (2015), Lee et al. (2015) and Černíková et al. (2017a), are relatively difficult to compare to each other and to look for clear trends in influencing the consistency of processed cheese, because individual experiments were usually performed under different conditions (in terms of final processed cheese parameters, especially dry matter and fat in dry matter content) and the composition of the raw material mixture, as well as in terms of the process parameters applied in the production of processed cheese model samples.

In general, the dry matter content and the fat in dry matter content are one of the most important parameters. The limits or ranges of these parameters are usually incorporated to the food legislation. These are also the basic parameters according to which processed cheese is often divided in terms of consistency into processed

cheese blocks, processed cheeses intended for slicing, spreadable processed cheeses, or processed cheese sauce.

Lee et al. (2015) studied the influence of protein content (10 - 20 % w/w) and fat content (0 - 40 % w/w) on the viscoelastic properties of model samples of processed cheeses produced from rennet casein, at a melting temperature of 85 °C and stored for 24 hours. With the increasing protein content and decreasing fat content (at constant ratio protein: water, various dry matter content) the firmness of the processed cheese increased. Moreover, the influence of protein content was found out to be more significant in comparison to that of fat content. Guinee & O'Callaghan (2013) prepared for their work processed cheeses from Cheddar and fat-free cheese at a melting temperature of 80 °C. The final processed cheeses had different contents of fat (14 - 33 % w/w) and different contents of protein (25 - 33 % w/w)12 % w/w), whereas the dry matter content (46 - 47 % w/w) was constant. In addition, the cheeses were stored for a maximum of 4 days. Furthermore, the firmness of the above-mentioned samples decreased with the increasing fat content (reducing ratio protein: fat). Dimitreli & Thomareis, (2004; 2007; 2008) examined viscosity, textural and viscoelastic properties of processed cheeses (manufactured from Gouda at a melting temperature of 80 °C) with different dry matter content (38 - 62 % w/w), protein content (11 - 30 % w/w) and fat content (12-23 % w/w). All these processed cheeses were storied only for 24 hours. The firmness of the processed cheeses decreased with the decreasing dry matter content and protein content and with the increasing fat content. Bayarri et al. (2012) and Chatziantoniu et al. (2015) produced and examined specific processed cheeses made from whey cheese and at the same time evaluated the influence of the content components on the consistency of commercially available processed cheeses. Both authors presented increasing firmness with decreasing fat content. Additionally, Černíková et al. (2017a) studied the consistency and microstructure model processed cheese with two dry matter levels (35 % and 45 % (w/w), respectively), two fat in dry matter content (40 % and 50 % (w/w), respectively), at a melting temperature of 86 °C, and stored for 14 days. When assessing the effect of one parameter (e.g. dry matter content), the other parameter (in this case the fat content) was constant and vice versa. It was found that with increasing dry matter content (with constant fat in dry matter content) and decreasing fat in dry matter content (while maintaining dry matter content) the gel strength increased. At the same time, the interaction factor (z) increased, which means that the number of interacting structural units in the protein network was higher. Furthermore, it has been shown that with increasing fat in dry matter content (at a constant dry matter content), the diameter of the fat globules increased and at

the same time the firmness of the processed cheeses decreased. The protein to fat ratio was ~ 1:0.85 for the model processed cheeses with 40 % (w/w) fat in dry matter content and ~ 1:1.30 for products with 50 % (w/w) fat in dry matter content. The relatively lower amount of proteins, especially caseins, which act as emulsifiers in processed cheeses, caused a lower degree of fat emulsification, which was reflected in increasing fat globule's diameter. Larger fat globules can disrupt the continuity of the protein matrix much more than smaller fat globules and produce a softer, more spreadable processed cheese. On the other hand, processed cheeses containing a larger number of smaller fat globules give rise to firmer and less spreadable processed cheese (Kapoor & Metzger, 2008; Lee et al., 2003). Increasing the dry matter content (with a constant fat dry matter content) and thus increasing the relative concentration of proteins, which increase the emulsifying ability of the system, was reflected in a decrease in the diameter of the fat globules and at the same time an increase in the hardness of processed cheese. Lee et al. (2015) also established that with increasing protein content the fat globules size is lower. Increasing of apparent viscosity with rising protein concentration in model samples was described also by Lenze et al. (2019), who proved the necessity minimally 15 % (w/w) of protein to reach an apparent viscosity over then 1.0  $Pa \cdot s^{-1}$  at time approximately 200 minutes.

In general, increasing of nitrogenous substances (under the same condition) content results in higher firmness and decreased spreadability. This fact is explained by the rising intensity of the protein network, because nitrogenous substances are primarily "network building or supporting agents" and they need to meet other protein molecules to increase the number of interactions followed by protein aggregation and gel (network) formation. Lenze et al. (2019) also assumed that increasing protein concentration (including para-caseinate) can lead to better and quicker adsorbtion at surface of the oil-water interface, thereby decreased interfacial tension and emulsion stabilization might be expected. On the other hand, under the same condition, by increasing water and in water soluble saccharides, or fat content, or other water content ingredients, the protein matrix is much more damaged leading to a more spreadable processed cheese.

### Holding time

Sutheerwattananonda et al. (1997) studied the effect of the holding time 0 - 15 minutes at the melting temperature of 65.5 °C on the distribution of fat globules in processed cheese blocks and observed the decreasing fat globules size (the emulsification improved) in the first five minutes of holding time (at the

melting temperature). The reduction of fat globules size had as a consequence a harder processed cheese. Further extension of holding time did not have any significant effect on the size of fat globules. Bowland & Foegeding (1999) studied the effect of processing time on the consistency of processed cheese blocks prepared from rennet casein. The latter authors chose 10, 20, and 30 minutes of holding time, 80 °C melting temperature and constant agitation speed. The strength of the processed cheese gel increased with the prolonged melting time. On the other hand, Swenson et al. (2000) studied the effect of holding time (0 -20 minutes) on the final consistency of a fat-free processed cheese spread. They used lower melting temperature (specifically 75 °C) than Bowland & Foegeding (1999), the agitation speed was constant but not exactly mentioned. In this case, the opposite result occurred, extending the holding time caused decreasing of firmness of the processed cheese product. Lee et al. (2003) described viscosity changes of the hot melt. In this work, the viscosity riced for the first 25 minutes and then, after reaching the local maximum, the viscosity of the hot melt slowly decreased. Moreover, the final consistency of the cooled products was not evaluated. Norohna et al. (2008a) investigated the effect of different agitation speeds in the range of 100 - 1500 rpm at 80 °C. The final consistency of the processed cheese blocks was stiffer with the increasing agitation speed. Similar results were published by Přikryl et al. (2018), who reported rising values of complex modulus with prolonged holding time (0, 5, 10 minutes) at 80 °C and 90 °C (constant agitation speed 1500 rpm).

A comprehensive work, which would consider both the effect of the mixing speed and the holding time of the melting temperature was published by Černíková et al. (2017b, 2018c). The difference in these articles was in the usage of the processed cheese samples with various fat in dry matter content (40 % and 50 % (w/w)). In addition, Černíková et al. (2017b) dealt with the combined effect of the agitation speed of the knives of the production equipment (1000, 1500 and 3000 rpm) and the holding time (0 - 20 minutes) at a melting temperature of 90 °C on the consistency of spreadable processed cheeses with 35 % (w/w) dry matter content and 40 % (w/w) fat in dry matter during 60 days of storage. The holding time of the melting temperature was divided into shorter intervals than in previous publications. First, a holding time of 0 minutes was selected, when the melting process was completed after reaching the target melting temperature. Furthermore, the holding time at the melting temperature was extended to 1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 13, 15, 17 and 20 minutes, respectively. The monitored residence time intervals were chosen to map the effect of agitation time more precisely on the consistency of processed cheeses. It was found that both tested parameters significantly affected the consistency of processed cheeses. As the melting temperature invreased, the firmness of the processed cheese increased, similarly to Bowland & Foegeding (1999). The exception was the lower holding times, when model samples produced with a holding time of 1 min showed lower stiffness compared to samples produced without holding time. A downward trend in stiffness (weakening of the protein matrix) for one minute was observed for all three mixing speeds used. The decreasing complex modulus which determinates hardness of processed cheese, was supported by the detected decrease in the gel strength (A<sub>F</sub>) and interaction factor (z) values. With a further increase in the holding time (above 3 minutes) the stiffness of the model samples increased with the increasing holding time for all observed agiataton speed intensities (1000, 1500 and 3000 rpm). There was an exception at 3000 rpm 1 day after storage. In this case was noticed further decrease of the complex modulus value. However, there was no significant difference between processed cheese production at the agitation speeds of 1000 and 1500 rpm (melting temperature of 90 °C; 1 and 3 minutes of holding time). A similar trend was observed by Sutheerawattananonda et al. (1997) and Bowland & Foegeding (1999). However, Černíková et al. (2017b, 2018c) used higher melting temperatures than the above-mentioned authors. The increase in firmness of processed cheeses is explained by Sutheerawattananonda et al. (1997) by reducing the size of fat globules, where a larger number of small fat globules disrupt the continuity of the protein matrix less intensively compared to the presence of a smaller number of order of magnitude larger fat globules. Simultaneously with the decrease in the size of fat globules, the authors found that the stiffness of the monitored samples also increased with increasing holding time. However, the above-mentioned authors also stated that the reduction in the size of the fat globules stops after about 5 minutes. Therefore, in this matrix, where the increase in stiffness occurred even with longer melting temperature durations (in addition to the effect of decreasing the size of fat globules), other interactions can be expected (especially more intensive hydration of caseins and increase in the number of their bonds), which contribute to increasing stiffness and are supported by more extensive melt mechanical stress (Bowland & Foegeding, 1999; Lee et al., 2003). The biggest and rapid increase of z-factor was observed at the highest used agitation speed (3000 rpm) from 10 min and higher.

#### Agitation speed

As it was mentioned above, not only the holding time, but also the agitation speed fundamentally can affect the consistency of the processed cheeses. In the literature exist two different conclusions. Noronha et al. (2008a) reported more rigid final products of processed cheese block with increasing agitation speed. They used a melting temperature of 80 °C, agitation speed in the rabge of 100 – 1500 rpm and constant holding time 2 min. On the other hand, Černíková et al. (2017b, 2018c) reported softest samples (made at 1500 rpm, then at 1000 rpm agitation speed). With using the highest agitation speed (3000 rpm) were prepared the most solid spreadable processed cheese samples. The difference in the results may be due to the type of processed cheese blocks versus spreadable processed cheeses, various melting temperatures, lower agiatation speeds and shorter holding times.

### Melting temperature

Processed cheeses can be produced at many melting temperatures in ranges of 85 – 110 °C (Kapoor & Metzger, 2008) or 72 – 145 °C (Tamime, 2011). Some also lower temperatures authors described of 65 °C, including Sutheerawattananonda et al. (1997). Higher temperatures (135 - 145 °C) are used especially during continuous production in comparison to lower melting temperatures applied in discontinuous equipments. Generally, for processed cheese blocks can be used lower temperatures than for spreadable processed cheeses. But it is also possible to produce block-type processed cheeses by higher melting temperature with adaptation of other production conditions, such as type of melting equipment and agitation speed (Guinee, 2003; Guinee et al., 2004; Tamime, 2011).

The influence melting temperature on the consistency of processed cheese was studied by Kaláb et al. (1987) and Dimitreli & Thomareis (2004), who reported that when the melting temperature increases, the viscosity of the melt decreases and the size of the fat globules decreases, which is accompanied by an increase in the stiffness of the final product. On the other hand, Swenson et al. (2000) studied the effect of melting temperature in the range of 60 - 90 °C on the consistency of fat-free processed cheese spreads. Their work showed decreasing firmness of fat-free processed cheeses, with increasing melting temperature in the range of 60 - 80 °C. The increasing firmness of these fat-free processed cheese

spreads was observed at melting temperature of 90 °C. An increase in the processed cheese spread firmness at 90 °C was observed by Přikryl et al. (2018) in all batches produced (control samples without biologically active substances as well as samples containing rutin and quercetin) compared to samples produced at 80 °C. This conclusion was valid for the fat-free processed cheeses and also for full-fat processed cheeses with 50 % (w/w) fat in dry matter content. Similarly, Mozuraityte et al. (2019) studied different creaming times (1.5, 3.0, 4.5 minutes) at various temperature (45, 55, 65 °C), at a final melting temperature of 95 °C for 6 min. However, the latter authors stated that temperature was not crucial for the final consistency of processed cheese product.

#### Cooling rate and storage time

The final consistency (described by textural and rheological characteristics) of processed cheese can be influenced by the cooling rate. Piska & Štětina (2004) reported that higher cooling rate can lead to a less firm, more spreadable and with elevated stickiness processed cheese. In addition, high cooling rate of processed cheeses provides more extensively presence of the  $\beta'$  polymorph compared to the  $\beta$  polymorph, which is usually observed in bulk milk fat (Ramel & Marangoni, 2017). The above-mentioned authors also reported that the presence of protein and/or other ingredients can led to higher changes of the  $\beta'$  polymorph to the  $\beta$ polymorph (Ramel & Marangoni, 2017). On the other hand, when the conditions and other parameters (including the dry matter content, fat in dry matter content, melting temperature, holding time and agitation speed) are the same, lower cooling rate provides rise to stiffer final processed cheese products. In the same token, higher cooling rate is required for the production of spreadable processed cheese, while relatively low cooling rate is suggested for the manufacture of block-type processed cheese (Muslow et al., 2007). In the case of processed cheese spreads and/or processed cheese sauces, lower rate of cooling can cause the product to remain at temperatures suitable for the growth of microorganisms for a longer period of time, and this may lead to undesired multiplication of contaminating microflora (Görner & Valík, 2004).

Processed cheese storage, together with some other processing parameters (agitation speed, holding time, melting temperature), is one of the most important factors affecting textural and rheological properties, and thus also the structure of processed cheeses. The possible sources of processed cheese changes (appearance, structure, color and flavor) during storage are: loss of water, hydrolysis of polyphosphates, changes in ionic equilibria, fat polymorphism,

formation of crystals, oxidation, non-enzymatic browning, enzyme activity, interactions with the applied packaging materials. The intensity of changes occurring with the prolonging of processed cheese storage period can be induced by the ingredients applied, selected processing parameters, packaging type and storage conditions.

In the work of Černíková et al. (2017b, 2018c) the basic trends, the effect of agitation speed and holding time at a melting temperature, did not change during the two months of storage time. However, there was an increase in the absolute values of the elastic and loss moduli of the model processed cheese samples, a result corresponding to the findings of other studies (Awad et al., 2002; Weiserová et al., 2011; Nagyová et al., 2014 and Salek et al., 2015). The explanation of this phenomenon could be the possible hydrolysis of emulsifying salts – diphosphates and polyphosphates, possible change in the dissociation of the salts or other compounds present, the decrease in the pH values of processed cheeses and also the polymorphism of milk fat and ongoing changes in its crystalline form where  $\beta'$  polymorph might change to  $\beta$  polymorph (Awad et al., 2002; Muslow et al., 2007; Dimitreli & Thomareis, 2009; Shirashoji et al., 2010; Weiserová et al., 2011; Nagyová et al., 2014). Increasing dry matter content during processed cheese storage period (due to water evaporation in dependence on permeability of packaging material) could be another reason resulting in increasing the firmness of processed cheese (Fox at al., 2004; Mohammadi & Fadaei, 2018). Weiss et al. (2018) wanted to prepare mathematical models as predictive tool for the assessment of changes in quality parameters during the storage of spreadable processed cheese at 8, 20 and 30 °C. During 4 months of storage (at 8 °C) were reported only minor and no significant changes. At the storage temperature of 20 °C were identified dynamic changes which significantly decreased the quality of the tested processed cheese product, but the highest rate of changes was registered at the storage temperature of 30 °C. Reactions in the processed cheeses led to "negative" taste, smell and changes in consistency and the authors recommended the approximate shelf-life limit for spreadable cheeses stored at 8, 20 and 30 °C without significant changes in its quality on the 49, 28 and 4 days (Weiss et al., 2018). Which does not fully correspond to the commonly storage condition for processed cheeses, because processed cheeses can be stored also at room temperature for 4 months and/or 6 months in a refrigerator. Moreover, Schär & Bosset (2002) described processed cheese as "semi-preserved food" with a limited shelf-life. They also reported that products without bacterial spoilage retain their quality for 4 - 12 months at room temperature and at a lower

storage temperature for longer time, because lower temperature cause more slowly changes in quality processed cheeses.

# 4.4 The effect of rework addition on processed cheese textural and rheological properties

Rework (sometimes also reported as a pre-cooked cheese) is a processed cheese that has already been produced and the creaming process has previously occurred. Manufacturers apply rework as a raw material during the production of processed cheese. In addition, exist different types of rework. In particular, rework is produced in the industry either intentionally (expected) or unintentionally. Hence, intentionally means that the production of processed cheese was targeting the development of rework or the rework is the residual amount of processed cheese in production apparatus. The term unintentionally rework describes a processed cheese originally intended for the retail market network, however it was not "released" in the market, due to some deficiencies (incorrect dry matter content and/or fat in dry matter content or because of unsuitable packaging, or excessive stickiness on the packaging material). Rework is usually applied as fresh (a processed cheese residue in the production apparatus), 3 or up to 14 days after manufacture (it could be intentionally or unintentionally produced processed cheese) in a level up to 20 % (w/w), depending on the type of rework and also the desired target parameters of the final processed cheese (Kaláb et al., 1987; Guinee et al., 2004). The reasons for rework application are on the one hand economic and on the other hand to increase processed cheese viscosity, increase hardness, improve meltability and possibility of emulsifying salts reduction (rework contains emulsifying salts) (Lauck, 1972; Kaláb et al., 1987; Pluta et al., 2000; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008; Černíková et al., 2018a). According to Kaláb et al. (1987) are available three types of rework: (i) the fresh rework (produced and rapidly frozen immediately after production), (ii) the regular rework from previous manufacture batches and (iii) the so-called hot melt, simulating processed cheese subjected to extreme stress conditions (cooled from 82 °C to 4 °C in 5 hours). Furthermore, another rework type according to Mayer (1973) is referred as over-creamed. In general, each type of rework can be utilized for various reasons and in various levels. Hence, the first type of rework (fresh) can be applied in an amount ranging from 1 to 2 % (w/w) in order to increase the creaming of processed cheese spreads, containing higher level of matured natural cheese. In addition, the second type of rework is used for processed cheese blocks

or block-type processed cheese in concentration ranging from 2 up to 30 % (w/w), to increase hardness and elasticity. Finally, the third type of rework (overcreamed) is applied in a quantity less than 1 % (w/w), because it has an extraordinarily strong creaming effect and could easily lead to deficiencies the final processed cheese (over-creaming). However, Lauck (1972) recommended that the rework addition should be between 2 to 15 % (w/w). Guinee et al. (2004) evaluated the application of individual rework types in processed cheese production. Furthermore, additional heating of rework can cause a higher degree of temperature-induced dehydration and aggregation of the para-casein (mainly the third type of rework) and increase the elasticity of the final product. Moreover, the emulsifying salts in rework can create more effective dispersion resulting in faster hydration, higher degree of emulsification (effective dispersion of fat) leading to product viscosity increase. The impact of different rework amount on the viscoelastic properties and microstructure of spreadable processed cheeses was reported in the work of Černíková et al. (2018a). The later authors applied rework at a range of 0 - 20 % (w/w) using real industrial conditions. The rework was prepared from the same raw material (natural cheese) as processed cheeses and was added to the blend of ingredients 3 days after the production day and was stored at 6  $\pm$  2 °C. The consistency of processed cheeses without rework was characterized as soft (samples reported the lowest values of elastic and loss moduli and the largest size of fat droplets) compared to samples prepared without addition of rework. The processed cheese firmness increased with the quantity of rework and simultaneously, the size of fat droplets gradually decreased, which means increasing emulsification properties with the further rework addition. Higher concentration of rework from 10.0 to 20.0 % (w/w) did not provide significant changes in the processed cheese consistency, express by viscoelastic properties (complex modulus; G\*) and also the median of fat droplet size was smaller than in the case of lower rework addition. Moreover, the addition of rework affected the intensity of the emulsification of the present fat, which was demonstrated by the reduction of the fat droplets size. As the degree of fat emulsification grew, the processed cheese firmness increased, corresponding with the findings presented by Kapoor & Metzger (2008), Lee et al. (2015) and Černíková et al. (2017a). However, these results are contradict to those reported by Kaláb et al. (1987), who used block-type processed cheese with higher dry matter content.

In addition, Fu et al. (2018) used four types of rework (pre-cooked cheeses) in amounts 1.5 % (w/w) with different agitation speeds [400 or 1500 rpm (rounds per minute)] and total stirring times (10 or 30 minutes), PCLS (400 rpm, 10 min),

PCLL (400 rpm, 30 min), PCHS (1500 rpm, 10 min), PCHL (1500 rpm, 30 min), the final melting temperature was 90 °C and rework was used 24 hours after production and was stored at 5 °C. The viscosity of products with short time mixing were smooth without any increasing of viscosity (the creaming effect did not occur). The addition of long time (30 minutes) rework (PCLL, PCHL) influenced the viscosity of processed cheese samples which increased and the creaming effect was enhanced during processing. The application of PCHL showed higher increase probably due to advanced agitation speed. This study showed that the rework in amount less than 1.5 % (w/w) produced with longer mixing time had a capacity to increase the viscosity (to induce the creaming effect) of processed cheese manufacturing only for 15 minutes, due to finestranded network. Lenze et al. (2019) stated that rework addition [5 and 10 % (w/w)] dramatically accelerated the creation of the new structure. During creaming was observed very short initial phase (to 10 minutes), when exponential phase started earlier, and the apparent viscosity of the matrix increased very sharply. Plateau phase was shorter and in higher level of apparent viscosity in comparison to samples developed without rework addition. Rework addition in amount 10 % (w/w) caused faster structure formation than 5 % (w/w) supplement (Lenze et al., 2019).

# **5. AIM OF THE HABILITATION THESIS**

The main aim of the habilitation thesis was to evaluate the influence of selected factors affecting the functional properties (mainly in terms of consistency) of processed cheese during storage. The work was focused on factors that are important for industrial scale production of processed cheese and whose effect on the consistency of processed cheeses was not sufficiently up to now described in the literature.

Hence, in order to achieve the main objective of the thesis, it was necessary to establish the following sub-objectives:

- Evaluate the effect of various phosphate-based and/or citrate-based emulsifying salts application (as sole ingredients) on the functional properties of processed cheese and processed cheese sauces,
- To deal with changes in the consistency of processed cheeses depending on the different composition of ternary mixtures of phosphate and/or citrate emulsifying salts,
- To describe the effect of various natural cheese (different types and degrees of maturity) application in processed cheese production and describe their influence on processed cheese functional properties,
- To evaluate changes in the consistency of processed cheeses during their storage,
- To describe the effect of various levels of dry matter content and fat content in dry matter content on the consistency of processed cheese,
- To evaluate the impact of selected processing parameters (holding time and speed of agitation) on the consistency of spreadable processed cheese. In particular, to describe the effect of increasing holding time of the melt at the so-called melting temperature on the consistency of processed cheese manufactured at different regimes of agitation speed of knives,
- To investigate the effect of rework addition (at divergent levels) on the rheological and textural properties of processed cheese.

## 6. MAIN RESULTS OF THE WORK

## A. The impact of emulsifying salts composition and natural cheese on the functional properties of processed cheese and similar products

Processed cheese can be manufactured by mixing natural cheese (of various types and degrees of maturity), water, emulsifying salts, and other optional dairy/non-dairy ingredients, commonly under vacuum, in the presence of heat and shear. The desired compact structure of processed cheese is obtained by the addition of appropriate emulsifying salts. Hence, the ability of emulsifying salts to sequester calcium from the casein matrix (exchanging Na+ for Ca2+) and the pH adjustment cause protein hydration and dispersion, and the casein present acts as the "true" emulsifier within the matrix (El-Bakry et al., 2011, Kapoor & Metzger, 2008, Lee et al., 2003, Lee & Klostermeyer, 2001; A1; A2; A3; A4; B2; **B5**; **B6**). However, the ion-exchange ability is not identical for all emulsifying salts. Therefore, the phosphate ion-exchange ability increases with the increasing content of P<sub>2</sub>O<sub>5</sub> (Buňka et al., 2014, Shirashoji et al., 2006; A1; A2; A3; A4; A5). The consistency (a critical processed cheese property described by textural and rheological parameters) of processed cheese can be affected by many factors, including the type, composition, and chemical profile of the natural cheese utilized (dry matter, fat, protein, and calcium ion content, and maturity degree), the type and concentration of emulsifying salts, the presence and concentration of ions (especially calcium, sodium, and potassium), other optional dairy and nondairy ingredients, the pH of the mass to be melted, the processing and storage conditions (processing and storage temperature, stirring speed, time and temperature of the fusion, and cooling rate) and a possible use of some hydrocolloids (Shirashoji et al., 2006; Dimitreli & Thomareis, 2007; Gustaw & Mleko, 2007). Given the huge range of processed cheeses in terms of their consistency, flavor and possibilities of use in gastronomy, it is clear that the choice of the final parameters of the product and the derived raw material composition should be the first step in determining the final consistency of the product.

Furthermore, as it was mentioned above, the essential role of emulsifying salts is the exchange of sodium ions for calcium ions in the casein matrix (gel) of the cheese; insoluble calcium paracaseinate transformes into more soluble sodium paracaseinate, whose molecules (chains) can move within the melt system and thus enhance fat emulsification and water binding (Guinee et al., 2004; Shirashoji et al., 2006; Muslow et al., 2007). The ability of individual emulsifying salts to support the exchange of sodium for calcium ions can vary. Generally, the ability to support ion exchange occurs in the following order (considering of sodium salts): long polyphosphates (> 10 phosphorus atoms in a molecule) > triphosphates > diphosphates > monophosphates (A1; A2; A3; El-Bakry et al., 2011). In addition, citrates might support ion-exchange to a similar extent that to of monophosphates. However, El-Bakry et al. (2011) and Mizuno & Lucey (2005) stated that citrates support ion exchange to a greater extent than monophosphates. The role of polyphosphates in processed cheese manufacture with different chain lengths was described in the study A1. Sodium salts of polyphosphate with different mean lengths of chain are often used under real industrial practice. Furthermore, chains of different length could affect the intensity of the exchange of sodium ions for calcium ions and thus, casein dispersion (Mizuno & Lucey, 2007; Lu et al., 2008; Sádlíková et al., 2010). A different number of phosphorus atoms in a linear chain could also affect the creaming process by means of interactions with casein fractions of varying intensity. Moreover, the use of polyphosphates with different chain lengths can also affect the pH of the product (Lu et al., 2008). Based on the above-mentioned statements, the aim of the study A1 was to observe selected textural parameters (large deformation properties) of model samples of processed cheese with the addition of ternary mixtures containing DSP, TSPP, and polyphosphates with different mean lengths ( $n \approx 5, 9, 13, 20, and 28$ ). The current study would provide valuable information about the role of phosphate-based emulsifying salts in processed cheese properties, something that was missing from the scientific literature. Furthermore, in the second part of the current work (A1), TSPP was replaced with PSTP. The samples were produced without and with pH adjustment (to achieve pH values typical of processed cheese spreads, in the range of 5.60 - 5.80). Thus, with a low content of polyphosphate, hardness of the processed cheese increased and cohesiveness and relative adhesiveness decreased at a ratio of DSP to TSPP approximately 1:1 to 3:4. An increasing amount of polyphosphate (in the ternary mixture) led to a decrease in hardness of the processed cheese at this specific ratio. With the relative amount of polyphosphates reaching  $\geq 60$  %, the influence of this specific ratio became insignificant. This trend was observed in all ternary mixtures; the only differences were found in the absolute values of the textural parameters of the processed cheeses examined. Replacing TSPP with PSTP did not affect the general trend either. However, the absolute values of hardness of model samples with the addition of PSTP were lower compared with that in which TSPP was used. Duration of the storage period increased hardness of the processed cheeses. In the samples in which the pH was intentionally increased, hardness and cohesiveness decreased and relative adhesiveness increased slightly. However, the reverse trend was observed in samples in which pH was decreased. The more significant the pH adjustment was, the more noteworthy changes were observed. However, pH adjustment did not affect the value of the specific ratio of DSP:TSPP and DSP:PSTP and its general influence on textural parameters of the processed cheeses. The influence of the specific ratio of DSP:TSPP and DSP:PSTP and the general trend concerning the dependence of composition of the ternary mixtures of phosphate emulsifying salts on the textural parameters of processed cheeses cannot be attributed only to the

effect of phosphates on the dispersion of casein. In addition, the dispersion of casein is closely related to the processed cheese matrix formation. Hence, an intensive dispersion of casein allows caseins to develop their emulsifying and hydrating abilities and thus, stabilize the fat and water present in the mixture. Increasing the range of protein hydration and fat emulsification results in higher intensity of casein crosslinking. A more rigid processed cheese will occur with a greater number of cross linkages in its matrix (A1; A2). Over the past few years, several studies (Awad et al., 2002; Weiserová et al., 2011; Buňka et al., 2012, 2013) have shown the dependence of textural parameters of processed cheeses on the composition of binary and ternary mixtures of phosphate emulsifying salts (consisting mainly of disodium phosphate, tetrasodium diphosphate, and sodium salt of polyphosphate). In these studies, a specific ratio of disodium phosphate to tetrasodium diphosphate was determined (approximately 1:1 to 3:4), at which hardness of the processed cheeses increased rapidly but cohesiveness and adhesiveness decreased. The influence of this specific ratio decreased with an increasing relative amount of sodium salt of polyphosphate. When the amount of sodium salt of polyphosphate exceeded 60 %, the influence of this specific ratio became insignificant. However, existing studies are limited to linear-chain polyphosphates with mean length (n; the number of phosphorus atoms bound in a linear molecule of polyphosphate) of about 20 (Sádlíková et al., 2010; Weiserová et al., 2011; Buňka et al., 2012, 2013).

In addition, as it was mentioned above trisodium citrate presents better calcium chelating ability and casein peptization properties than do sodium mono- and diphosphates (El-Bakry et al., 2011; Mizuno & Lucey, 2005). The effect of the individual phosphates and composition of phosphate binary and ternary mixtures on textural properties of processed cheese has been previously studied (Buňka et al., 2013, Dimitreli & Thomareis, 2009, El-Barky et al., 2011, Lu et al., 2008, Sádlíková et al., 2010, Shirashoji et al., 2006, Weiserová et al., 2011). Processed cheeses in which the content of DSP is predominant have softer consistency. On the other hand, when polyphosphates are dominant in the binary and ternary mixtures, the hardness of the product increases (Buňka et al., 2013, Weiserová et al., 2011).

Nevertheless, in the above-mentioned studies the effect of TSC on processed cheese consistency was not evaluated, thus providing space for further scientific work. To the best of our knowledge, we have evaluated the effect of TSC on the processed cheese properties. Moreover, a specific ratio of DSP to TSPP exists that significantly affects textural parameters of processed cheese (A1). In the latter study it was found that when the polyphosphate content was at low levels (less than 60 %) and the ratio of DSP to TSPP ranged from 1:1 to 3:4, the hardness of the resultant processed cheeses increased, while their cohesiveness and relative adhesiveness decreased. Based on the results in work A1, a study providing information about how ternary mixtures containing parallel phosphate and citrate emulsifying salts influence textural properties of processed cheese was performed

(A2). The impact of the ternary mixtures composition on textural parameters of processed cheese and on the casein micelle dispersion (in a simplified model milk system) was also studied. Moreover, the impact of a specific ratio of DSP:TSPP and TSC:TSPP on processed cheese hardness was also described. Hence, at constant content of POLY20  $\leq$  60 % or TSC  $\leq$  40 % in the emulsifying salt ternary mixtures a rapid increase in hardness of the product was observed, especially at a specific ratio of DSP to TSPP of approximately 1:1 to 2:3. When the content of POLY20 or DSC was absent in the ternary mixture, the products consisting of TSC and TSPP in a range of approximately 1:1 were the hardest (among samples with the binary mixture of TSC and TSPP). Also the hardness of all processed cheese samples increased with the increasing storage period.

Furthermore, processed cheese with diverse textural and rheological characteristics and alternative functional properties may be manufactured as a result of the use of different types (phosphate, citrate, or both) and combinations of emulsifying salts. In practice nowadays, the individual application of emulsifying salts is very rare. In fact, emulsifying salts are applied in ternary or even more componential mixtures (Guinee et al., 2004; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008; **A2**. Generally, the effect of different composition of ternary mixtures of the individual sodium salts of phosphates (especially disodium hydrogenphosphate, tetrasodium diphosphate, and sodium salt of polyphosphate) has been described in the papers by Weiserová et al. (2011) and Buňka et al. (2012, 2013), but only for Dutch-type cheese as the main raw material for the processed cheese samples tested.

On the whole, it could be concluded that the type and composition of applied emulsifying salts can affect the rheological and textural properties of processed cheese and similar products. In general, when the tested emulsifying salts were applied as sole ingredients the storage and loss moduli decreased (parameters describing the consistency of processed cheese) in the following order: POLY20 > TSPP  $\approx$  TSC > DSP. This specific trend was also confirmed by observing of the processed cheese hardness. With respect to our studies (A2; A3; A4; A6), we are able to infer that the general trend of the effect of the ternary mixtures composition is the same when different natural cheeses are used, as the main raw material.

Moreover, significant parameters influencing the textural and rheological properties of processed cheeses are the type and the maturity degree of the utilized natural cheese. To the best of our knowledge, a series of studies providing information about how the type and maturity degree of natural cheese (other than Edam type cheese) can affect the properties of processed cheese was performed. Swiss-type cheese is a group of hard or semi-hard cheeses in texture, with desired propionic acid fermentation caused by propionic acid bacteria (especially Propionibacterium freudenreichii ssp. freudenreichii and Propionibacterium freudenreichii ssp. shermanii). Therefore, their flavor is characterized as sweet and nut-like. This is due to free fatty acids, peptides, amino acids, carbonyls, or their mutual interactions (Beuvier et al., 1997; Bouton et al., 2009). However,

processed cheese manufacture using Swiss-type cheese as the main raw ingredient in the available literature is scare. Under real industrial practice, Swiss-type cheese is often used as part of the raw material for processed cheese manufacture. On the other hand, the individual usage of Swiss-type cheese in processed cheese production was described in the study A3. Moreover, the influence of different maturity degrees of Swiss-type cheese associated with different combinations of emulsifying salts ternary mixtures affecting processed cheese consistency was also reported. According to the findings in the work A3 the application of the binary mixture of DSP:TSPP (in a ratio of 1:1) resulted in products with the highest values of hardness (regardless of the maturity degree of the Swiss-type cheese applied). Furthermore, the hardness of the samples obtained decreased with the rising maturity degree of the Swiss-type cheese used (regardless of the emulsifying mixture applied). However, on the contrary, the hardness of all processed cheese samples increased with prolonging the storage period. Admittedly, the results of texture profile analysis corresponded to those of the rheological analysis. The highest overall rigidity (G\*), gel strength, and interaction factor values were found in the samples prepared with DSP:TSPP (1:1), followed by the samples prepared with POLY20, TSPP, TSC, and DSP, respectively. The monitored values of the gel strength and interaction factor decreased with the increasing maturity degree of the Swiss-type cheese used. The intensity of rigidity of the processed cheese samples has an analogous relationship to the intensity of the gel strength; the higher the gel strength of the sample, the more inflexible the product that can be expected.

In the same token, the combined effect of Mozzarella cheese storage period and different emulsifying salts (type and/or composition) on the textural and rheological characteristics of spread-type processed cheese during its storage was studied (A4). Furthermore, during the storage of Mozzarella cheese (a pasta-filata cheese), complex biochemical events determine its final quality and acceptance. Proteolysis is the major phenomenon that occurs during cheese aging (besides glycolysis and lipolysis) that greatly affects the physical characteristics of nearly all cheeses. Generally, cheeses show similar proteolytic trends. On the other hand, differences in cheese nature and manufacturing processes influence the proteolytic pattern. In the case of processed cheese, rheological and textural properties are influenced by the age of the applied cheese and/or also by specific technological operations during cheese manufacturing. Hence, more intensive proteolytic reactions result from an increasing cheese maturity level. The combined impact of the Mozzarella cheese age and different ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts on the textural and viscoelastic properties of processed cheese were evaluated in the study A4. According to the latter research paper (A4), the increasing storage period of the processed cheese samples resulted in an increase in hardness. On the contrary, the hardness of the samples decreased with expanding Mozzarella cheese storage time. Model samples with diverging properties were obtained by the application of different types of ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts. The hardest samples were those comprised of DSP:TSPP (1:1). However, when DSP or TSPP were replaced by TSC, this ratio was not observed. The rising amount of POLY20 in the mixtures led to a decrease in the samples' hardness (up to  $\geq$  50%). The results obtained from the rheological analysis were in accordance to those of the hardness analysis. Hence, the ratio of DSP:TPSS resulted in processed cheese with the highest values of gel strength and interaction factor. Moreover, with increasing Mozzarella cheese storage periods the values of gel strength and interaction factor decreased.

Last but not least, a research providing direct comparison of the viscoelastic properties of processed cheese produced under identical processing parameters and similar experimental design from two technologically very different varieties of natural cheese (Cheddar cheese and white brined cheese, respectively), and additionally with various degrees of maturity, was performed (A5). The impact of the Cheddar cheese and white brined cheese maturity and different compositions of ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts on the hardness and gel strength of processed cheese during 60 days of storage was investigated in the latter work. Hence, with raising the storage period of the processed cheese samples, an increase in hardness was observed. On the other hand, the hardness and gel strength of the samples decreased with prolonging of cheese ripening period for both tested natural cheeses (Cheddar and white brined cheeses, respectively) used as the basic raw material. The hardest samples were those composed of DSP:TSPP (1:1). However, when the relative amount of DSP and TSPP (in the ratio of 1:1) were replaced by TSC or POLY20, the influence of the latter mentioned ratio diminished. Furthermore, higher values of hardness and gel strength were reported for the processed cheese samples produced with Cheddar cheese in comparison with those made from white brined cheese.

In conclusion, four types of natural cheese (Dutch type – A1; A2; Swiss-type – A3; Mozzarella-type – A4; Cheddar-type – A5; and white brined cheese-type – A5, respectively), which are used through the whole world, were tested. In all examined cheese varieties/types the mechanisms of function of the above mentioned ternary mixtures were practically very similar regardless of the ripening period of the cheese utilized. Moreover, with raising storage period of the processed cheese samples, an increase in hardness was observed. On the other hand, the hardness and gel strength of the samples decreased with prolonging of cheese ripening period for all applied natural cheeses which used as the main raw material. Hence, the hardest samples were those composed of DSP:TSPP (1:1). However, when the relative amount of DSP and TSPP (in the ratio of 1:1) were replaced by TSC or POLY20, the influence of the latter mentioned ratio diminished cheese were performed (A1; A2; A3; A4; A5).

Processed cheese sauces are novel cheese products and commercially can be found in many forms (frozen, semi-liquid, shelf-stable dry mixtures). Processed cheese sauces can serve as flavor enhancers, dipping sauces, act as the main attractiveness in many dishes or help to intensify or round out an appetizer flavor profile. However, at the moment there are no standards of identity or definitional legal for processed cheese sauce. Thus, the latter dairy products can be manufactured by applying many ingredients such as natural cheese, cheese powder, processed cheese and other ingredients of dairy or non-dairy origin. Processed cheese sauces and processed cheeses could be described as stable oil in water emulsions. Hence, their manufacture could be realized by mixing natural cheese, milk fat, water, emulsifying salts, other optional ingredients, commonly under vacuum in the presence of heat (temperature range of 85 up to 110 °C) and constant shear (A3; A6; B4; B5; Shalaby et al., 2017). It could be stated that the hardness of the processed cheese sauce samples was affected by the applied type of emulsifying salt, pH of the melt and storage period. Furthermore, it was found that the samples prepared with DSP:TSPP (1:1) and POLY20 (without pH adjustment) presented the higher values of hardness. The latter phenomenon was also confirmed by the increasing samples complex viscosity and storage modulus. On the contrary, the remaining tested samples showed lower hardness, storage modulus and complex viscosity values. The hardness of all examines samples increased with the increasing storage period (A6).

# **B.** The impact of selected processing parameters on the functional properties of processed cheese.

As it was reported above (A1; A3; A4; A5; A6) the basic raw materials for the production of processed cheese (and/or processed cheese sauces) are natural cheeses of Dutch- and Swiss-type, whereas in the Anglo-American countries it is usually Cheddar and Mozzarella cheeses, respectively. In areas of the Near and Middle East white brined cheeses are also widely used. Other dairy raw materials (butter, cream, anhydrous milk fat, curd, milk powder, whey powder) and non-dairy raw materials (water, flavoring agents, and hydrocolloids) as well as emulsifying salts (especially sodium salts of phosphates, polyphosphates and citrates) are added to this cheese-base of different maturity degrees. The ingredients are usually heated under constant agitation at a temperature of 90–110  $^{\circ}$ C until a homogenous mass with desired properties is developed (Kapoor & Metzger, 2008, Khetra et al., 2015, Muslow et al., 2007).

One of the most important and very critically evaluated parameters of processed cheeses is their consistency, which can be, in the form of blocks, slices, spreads, or sauces (Kapoor & Metzger, 2008). Consistency of processed cheese can be affected by three main groups of factors: (i) the composition of the raw material mixture, (ii) processing parameters during the production of processed cheese (especially agitation speed, holding time, target temperature during the melting process and cooling rate), and (iii) the storage temperature and length (Bayarri et al., 2012, Dimitreli & Thomareis, 2004, Kapoor & Metzger, 2008, Khetra et al., 2015, Muslow et al., 2007, Schatz et al., 2014, Subramanian et al.,

2006). In general, it could be stated that the processing parameters during the production of processed cheese (and similar products) are of great significance.

In the industry, the consistency of processed cheese regularly is evaluated by sensory analysis. Additinally, the instrumental evaluation using small (dynamic oscillation rheometry) or large (texture profile analysis) deformations or their combinations is increasing for the past few years (Lee et al., 2003; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008; Buňka et al., 2013; 2014). Rheological parameters measured in the area of small or large deformations are given mainly by the microstructure of processed cheeses and mutual bonds between the individual components (especially the properties of the protein network and its interactions with other components; Hosseini-Parvar et al., 2015; da Silva et al., 2016). To explain the nature of the current state of consistency, it is therefore useful to have the data about the mechanical properties of the processed cheese and also its microstructure. The microstructure of processed cheeses may be studied by several methods, the most common of which are optical microscopy (Hladká et al., 2014; da Silva et al., 2016), scanning electron microscopy (Noronha et al., 2008; Cunha et al., 2010), transmission electron microscopy (Lee et al., 2003), and confocal laser scanning microscopy (Lee et al., 2015).

Although the final parameters of processed cheeses (especially dry matter, fat in dry matter, and fat-free dry matter content) affect their consistency to a large extent, they have not been given sufficient attention in the literature over the past 10 years. One of the few studies, by Lee et al. (2015), dealt with the effect of protein content (10 - 20 % w/w) and fat content (0 - 40% w/w) on the viscoelastic properties of model samples of processed cheeses made from rennet casein (melting temperature of 85 °C) and stored for 24 h. With the increasing protein content and decreasing fat content (constant protein-to-water content, variable dry matter content), the rigidity of the processed cheeses increased. A more significant effect of the protein content was observed compared with the fat content. In the work **B1** was evaluated the effect of different dry matter contents (35 and 45 % w/w) and fat in dry matter contents (40 and 50 % w/w) on the textural and viscoelastic properties and microstructure of model processed cheeses made from "real" ingredients regularly used in the dairy industry. Apart from the basic chemical parameters, textural and viscoelastic properties of the model samples were measured and scanning electron microscopy was realized. With increasing dry matter content, the rigidity of the products increased and thus the size of the fat globules in the model samples of the processed cheeses decreased. With increasing fat in dry matter content, the rigidity of the processed cheeses decreased and the size of the fat globules increased.

However, full-fat products with a significantly higher fat content are also commonly produced. The question therefore remains whether the trends observed in **B1** also apply to full-fat processed cheeses. In particular, in work **B2** was evaluated the effect of the holding time at a given melting temperature, and agitation speed, on the consistency of full-fat processed cheeses. It was found that,

after an initial decrease in the firmness of the processed cheeses (during holding times of up to 3 min), the firmness of the products increases significantly as the holding time is extended at the melting temperature. As the storage period extended to 60 days, the firmness of the processed cheeses also increased, regardless of either the applied holding time at the melting temperature, or the agitation speed. Although the effect of extended holding times at the given melting temperature on the consistency of semi-fat and full-fat processed cheeses seems clear under the given conditions, this cannot be said for the effect of agitation speed, which remained unclear and required further studies.

The work **B3** described the effect of melting temperature and holding time on the rheological properties of spreadable processed cheese. The values of  $G^*$ significantly increased with the increase of holding time. Elevated temperature of melting also caused the increase of  $G^*$ . The higher levels of observed processing parameters led to development of a denser structure and therefore the model processed cheese became more rigid (**B1**).

Furthermore, in the work **B4** were studied the viscoelastic properties of model processed cheese spreads at various agitation speeds and holding times at the melting temperature over 60 days of cold storage. Under the conditions of the experiment mentioned above it was found that at all agitation speeds tested (1000, 1500 and 3000 rpm) the firmness of the samples increased steadily from the 3<sup>rd</sup> to the 20<sup>th</sup> minute of holding time. The most striking increase was observed in the model processed cheeses manufactured at 3000 rpm, especially from the 10th minute of the holding time onwards. However, a clear trend in the development of viscoelastic properties of the observed samples depending on the agitation speed could not be determined. This trend changed according to the particular holding time of the melt at the melting temperature. During the 60 day storage period, the firmness of all the observed processed cheeses increased. In recent years, other works have been published which attempt to contribute to the clarification of, in particular, the role of agitation speed and holding time at a given melting temperature on the consistency of the resulting processed cheese (Shirashoji et al., 2016; B4). The conclusion drawn as a result of the studies conducted for both these works was the same, namely that when the holding time at the given melting temperature is extended, the firmness of the processed cheeses increases. From the article **B4**, it can be assumed that this trend is not linear. Furthermore, it was demonstrated that the effect of agitation speed on the consistency of the product is not clear, and depends significantly on the holding time. During short holding times (up to 3 min), processed cheeses produced at lower agitation speeds (1000 rpm) were more solid than those products produced at higher speeds (1500 and 3000 rpm). However, as the holding time was extended, this trend changed significantly.

The effect of processing parameters, such as holding time, on the consistency of processed cheese spreads has been studied extensively. Swenson et al. (2000) investigated fat-free processed cheese (with 40 %, w/w, dry matter content) and

stated that, the longer the holding time, the lower the firmness of the product. However, Bowland & Foegeding (2001) examined the effect of processing time (10, 20 and 30 min) on the viscoelastic properties of model processed cheese (49.5-52.5 %, w/w, dry matter; 51.4-54.5 %, w/w, fat in dry matter) over a decreasing temperature regime from 25 °C to 80 °C (to determine sample solidification). The authors concluded that there was no relationship when the small strain analyses (G', G', G\* and  $\delta$ ) were performed at temperatures lower than 80 °C. Moreover, Lee et al. (2003) found that the apparent viscosity of spreadable processed cheese melt containing 50 % (w/w) dry matter and 50 % (w/w) fat in dry matter rose until 25 mins of processing at 80 °C and then decreased. Furthermore, the studies B1, B2 and B4 investigated the effect of holding time of the melt in a selected temperature on the viscoelastic properties of processed cheese with 35 % (w/w) dry matter and 40 % (w/w) and 50 % (w/w) fat in dry matter content. The conclusion in these studies was that the firmness of processed cheese decreased up to the 3<sup>rd</sup> minute of holding time but then increased significantly (the maximum holding time applied was 20 min). Nevertheless, the above-mentioned results are contradictory and the effect of holding time on the consistency of processed cheese spreads with different dry matter and fat in dry matter contents remains unclear. Especially, the effect of holding times below 10 min (in close gaps within the holding time range) on spreadable processed cheese samples (with different dry matter and fat in dry matter contents; produced under identical processing protocol) viscoelastic properties described by the complex modulus and phase shift was missing from the existing scientific literature. In general, it is accepted that short duration of holding time is economically advantageous. According to the results presented in the work **B5** (were studied six different types of model spread-type processed cheese prepared and stored for 30 days); the viscoelastic properties depend on the holding time, time of storage and dry matter and fat in dry matter contents. For most of the produced spreadtype processed cheese, it was demonstrated that, on the 1<sup>st</sup>, 14<sup>th</sup> and 30<sup>th</sup> day of storage, G\* (a measure of consistency) decreased in the first 2 or 3 min of the holding time and gradually increased afterwards. In the most cases of dry matter and fat in dry matter contents, prolonging the holding time from the 3<sup>rd</sup> min up to the 10<sup>th</sup> min and storage for 30 days increased the G\* in all samples examined. Also, G\* increased with increasing dry matter content at constant fat in dry matter and also with decreasing fat in dry matter. The same dry matter content and increasing fat in dry matter content caused decreasing value of G\*. Nevertheless, inverse relationships were observed in the case of the phase shift evaluation. In addition, most of the spread-type processed cheeses produced exhibited more elastic than viscous consistency (solid-like behavior). It could be concluded that dry matter and fat in dry matter contents, holding time and length of the storage time affected the rheological properties of the processed cheese samples. In particular, increasing fat content reduced the values of complex modulus, resulting in more soft processed cheese final products. Moreover, the processed

cheeses with low dry matter content were more viscous than the samples with higher level of dry matter content. This information may be relevant to industry practice. Moreover, longer holding times of the melt can result in smaller diameter of milk fat droplets in the final product. However, a significant decrease in size was observed after 2 or 3 min. Furthermore, the size of milk fat droplets decreased as the dry matter content increased and the fat in dry matter content decreased. In general, from an economic point of view, shorter holding times could be evaluated as more advantageous for producers of processed. In addition, processed cheese formulation can have an impact on final product price, as higher dry matter content can result in higher processed cheese price. Comparing processed cheeses with the same dry matter content, the higher the fat in dry matter content, the lower the price of the final product.

In addition, the work **B6** described the impact of rework content (utilized rework "age" of 72 h) on the consistency of processed cheese. It was discovered that a lower quantity of added rework, up to 10.0% (w/w), caused a gradual increase in the firmness of the processed cheese; simultaneously, the size of the fat droplets gradually decreased, which results primarily from the improvement of the emulsification properties as the amount of rework added increases. As the rework concentration in the raw material composition increased further (from 10 -20 % w/w), the firmness of the processed cheese no longer increased, and the median size value of the fat droplets, which was smaller than that in samples with less added rework, also no longer differed significantly. Additionally, the term rework is describing a processed cheese that has already been processed once and in which creaming has already occurred; it is, used as a raw material for the production of processed cheese. Therefore, its consistency is affected by all of the aforementioned factors. Rework is created in the industry either (1) intentionally (production of processed cheese for rework or residue of processed cheese in production equipment) or (2) unintentionally (production of processed cheese originally intended for the market network but ultimately not released for market; for example, due to unsuitable packaging or incorrect dry matter or fat in dry matter content). Rework is usually used fresh (processed cheese residue in production equipment) or 3 to 14 days old (processed cheese unsuitable for the market network due to unsuitable fat or dry matter content, or an incorrect packaging weight. The reasons for using rework can be economic, but also to increase viscosity (with the increasing age of the rework and with its increasing concentration) after production, increase firmness, improve meltability, or reduce emulsifying salt content, since rework already contains emulsifying salt (Lauck, 1972; Meyer, 1973; Kaláb et al., 1987; Pluta et al., 2000; Kapoor & Metzger, 2008).

In general, it could be concluded that the factors including the dry matter and fat in dry matter contents, holding time and length of the storage time influence the rheological and textural properties of the processed cheese. In particular, increasing fat content reduced the values of complex modulus, resulting in "softer" (or more spreadable) processed cheese final products. Moreover, the processed cheeses with low dry matter content were more viscous than the samples with higher level of dry matter content. Finally, based on our results it was found that the applied agitation speed during the production of processed cheese affects the firmness of the samples.

# 7. CONTRIBUTION TO SCIENCE AND PRACTICE

The principal contributions of the current habilitation thesis to science and practice could be summarized in the following points:

- It was found that when the phosphate and citrate emulsifying salts were applied individually the hardness of the model processed cheeses increased in the following order: POLY20 > TSPP ≈ TSC > DSP (regardless of the type of natural cheese applied and its maturity degree or length of the storage time).
- It has been documented that the basic trend of the dependence of the consistency of processed cheeses on the composition of mixtures (including binary or ternary mixtures) of phosphate and citrate emulsifying salts (consisting of sodium hydrogen phosphate, sodium diphosphate, sodium polyphosphate and sodium citrate) is not significantly affected by the natural cheese applied, maturity degree or length of storage time. In all studied combinations of all the above-mentioned factors, the existence of specific ratios of sodium hydrogen phosphate and sodium diphosphate was identified, as well as sodium diphosphate and sodium citrate, which significantly increase the hardness of processed cheeses.
- It was found that with a low content of polyphosphate, hardness of the processed cheese increased and cohesiveness and relative adhesiveness decreased at a ratio of DSP to TSPP around 1:1 to 3:4. Moreover, the increasing amount of polyphosphate (in the ternary mixture) led to a decrease in hardness of the processed cheese (at this specific ratio). With the relative amount of polyphosphates reaching ≥ 60 %, the influence of this specific ratio became insignificant. This trend was observed in all ternary mixtures; the only differences were found in the absolute values of texture parameters of the processed cheese.
- The influence of different compositions of ternary mixtures of phosphate and citrate emulsifying salts on the consistency of processed cheeses made from Dutch-type, Swiss-type, Mozzarella-type, Cheddar-type and white brined-type cheeses was described. It has been shown that the choice of a particular natural cheese will significantly affect the consistency of processed cheeses and must be taken into account when "modeling" the raw material composition formula. Furthermore, it has been found that as the maturity degree of natural cheeses (for all types of the tested natural cheeses) increases, the hardness of processed cheeses decreased, regardless of the applied phosphate and citrate emulsifying salts applied (sole, binary or ternary mixtures). In addition, the maturity degree of the applied natural cheese affects hardness "absolute" values development, whereas the main trends remain unaffected.
- The effect of different dry matter and fat content in dry matter on the consistency of processed cheeses was described (values of dry matter and fat

in dry matter content which are typical for the Central Europe region). In particular, increasing fat content reduced the values of complex modulus, resulting in more soft processed cheese final products. Moreover, processed cheese with lower values of dry matter content were more viscous than the samples with higher level of dry matter content. Furthermore, the size of milk fat droplets decreased as the dry matter content increased and the fat in dry matter content decreased.

- The effect of the longer holding time at the so-called melting temperature on the consistency of processed cheeses has been documented for such a range of stirring speeds in the production protocol as is typical for the production of spreadable processed cheeses. The existence of a limit time for the developed melt to remain at a specific melting temperature has been proved, until which the hardness of the final processed cheeses decreases. It has been found that if the hardness of processed cheeses is to be increased only by extending the residence time of the melt at the melting temperature (assuming a constant level of other factors affecting the consistency of these products), then the total residence time must be more than 3 minutes. Furthermore, the latter phenomenon was also identified in processed cheese samples with various fat in dry matter level.
- It has been found that the hardness of processed cheeses increases during cold storage, with these changes being most intense during the first 14 days of storage.
- The effect of rework addition on the viscoelastic properties of model processed cheeses samples was evaluated. The addition of rework (in spread-type processed cheese) up to 10.0 % (w/w) increased the hardness and elastic character of the processed cheese. However, with the further addition of rework, the consistency of the processed cheeses did not differ significantly.
- The obtained results could be used as models describing the dependence of processed cheese functional properties (mainly textural and rheological) on the composition of mixtures of emulsifying salts for the production of final products with different consistency. Under real industrial conditions the obtained models could be applied as a description of the samples textural and viscoelastic properties arising from the type and maturity degree of the utilized natural cheese in combination with the applied type and concentration of emulsifying salts. From the obtained data could be proposed an appropriate mixture of emulsifying salts, a suitable type and maturity level of natural cheese in order to produce final processed cheese products with desirable consistency and organoleptic properties.

## 8. CONCLUSIONS

Taking into account that processed cheese is one of the youngest dairy products and also due to the complexity of the processed cheese matrix (system), there is still insufficient relevant information in the scientific literature about the effect of individual factors on the consistency of processed cheeses. Hence, this provides enough "space" not only for the producers but also for the researchers in order to perform high-quality research studies to understand the exact course of reactions/phenomena evolved in the production of processed cheeses (or similar products). The presented habilitation thesis aimed to summarize the existing knowledge in the field of characteristics of raw materials for the production of processed cheeses, production technology of these products and factors influencing the consistency (a parameter described mainly by textural and rheological properties) of processed cheeses. Based on the results of the current thesis, it is possible to provide a more comprehensive point of view of the importance of the composition of a mixture of emulsifying salts (phosphates and/or citrates) in influencing the textural and rheological properties of processed cheeses. The habilitation thesis also dealt with the use of different natural cheeses with divergent maturity degrees and how this factor for industrial practice affects the consistency of processed cheeses. Last but not least, the development of the consistency of processed cheeses manufactured from different raw materials, with different compositions of emulsifying salts and cheeses produced under different processing conditions was described. Changes in the consistency of processed cheeses occurring during their storage (under refrigeration conditions) have also been reported.

## 9. LIST OF REFERENCES

Adbel-Hamid, L. B., El-Shabrary, S. A., Awad, R. A. (2000). Chemical properties of processed Ras cheese spreads as affected by emulsifying salt mixtures. *Journal of Food Processing and Preservation*, 24, 191–198.

Adhikari, K., Cole, A., Grün, I., Heymann, H., Hsieh, F. -H., & Huff, H. (2009). Physical and sensory characteristics of processed cheeses manufactured by extrusion technology. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 89(8), 1428–1433.

Aguilera, J.M, & Stanley, D.W. Microstructural principles of food processing and engineering. 2nd Ed. SciTech Book News. 2000, vol. 24143. ISSN:0196-6006.

Alichanidis, E., & Polychroniadou, A. (2008). Characteristics of major traditional regional cheese varieties of East-Mediterranean countries: a review. *Dairy Science and Technology*, 88(4-5), 495–510.

Aljewicz, M, & Cichoz, G. Protective effects of Lactobacillus cultures in Dutch-type cheese-like products. (2015). *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 63, 1, 52–56.

Al-Nabulsi, A. A., Osaili, T. M., AbuNaser, R. A., Olaimat, A. N., Ayyash, M., Al-Holy, M. A., Kadora, K. M., & Holley, R. A. (2020). Factors affecting the viability of Staphylococcus aureus and production of enterotoxin during processing and storage of whitebrined cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 103(8), 6869–6881.

Alves, R. M. V., Van Dender, A. G. F., Jaime, S. B. M., Moreno, I., & Pereira, B. C. (2007). Effect of light and packages on stability of spreadable processed cheese. *International Dairy Journal*, 17(4), 365–373.

Amagliani, G; Giammarini, C; Omiccioli, E; Brandi, G; Magnani, M. (2007) Detection of *Listeria monocytogenes* using a commercial PCR kit and different DNA extraction methods. *Food Control*, 18, 9, 1137–1142.

Awad, R. A., Abdel-Hamid, L. B., El-Shabrawy, S. A., & Singh, R. K. (2002). Texture and microstructure of block type processed cheese with formulated emulsifying salt mixtures. *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 35(1), 54–61.

Awad, R. A., Abdel-Hamid, L. B., El-Shabrawy, S. A., & Singh, R. K. (2004) Physical and sensory properties of block processed cheese with formulated emulsifying salt mixtures. *International Journal of Food Properties*, 7, 429–448.

Barth, A. P., Tormena, C. F., Wiotto, W. H. 2017. pH influences hydrolysis of sodium polyphosphate in dairy matrices and the structure of processed cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 100, 8735–8743.

Bayarri, S., Carbonell, I., Costell, E., 2012. Viscoelasticity and texture of spreadable cheeses with different fat contents at refrigeration and room temperatures. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 95 (12), 6926–6936.

Belsito, P. C., Ferreira, M. V. S., Cappato, L. P., Cavalcanti, R. N., Vidal, V. A. S., Pimentel, T. C., Esmerino, E. A., Balthazar, C. F., Neto, R. P. C., Tavares, M. I. B., Zacarchenco, P. B., Freitas, M. Q., Silva, M. C., Raices, R. S. L., Pastore, G. M., Pollonio, M. A. R., & Cruz, A. G. (2017). Manufacture of Requeijão cremoso processed cheese with galactooligosaccharide. *Carbohydrate Polymers*, 174, 869–875.

Berger, W; Klostermeyer, H; Merkenich, K, & Uhlmann, G. (2002) Processed cheese manufacture. A Joha Guide, Ladenburg: BK Giulini Chemie GmbH & Co. OHG.

Beuvier, E., Berthaud, K., Cegarra, S., Dasen, A., Pochet, S., Buchin, S., & Duboz, G. (1997). Ripening and quality of Swiss-type cheese made from raw, pasteurized or microfiltered milk. *International Dairy Journal*, *7*(5), 311–323.

Bisig, W; Frohlich-Wyder, M,T; Jakob, E; Wechsler, D. Comparison between Emmentaler PDO and generic Emmental cheese production in Europe. (2010). *Australian Journal of Dairy Technology*, 65, 3, 206–213.

Biswas, A. C., Muthukumarappan, K., Marella, C., & Metzger, L. E. (2015). Understanding the role of natural cheese calcium and phosphorous content, residual lactose and salt-in-moisture content on block-type processed cheese functional properties: Cheese hardness and flowability/meltability. *International Journal of Dairy Technology*, 68(1), 44–53.

Bourriot, S., Garnier, C., Doublier, J. L., 1999. Micellar casein–kappa carrageenan mixtures. I. Phase separation and ultrastructure. *Carbohydrate polymers*, 40 (2), 145–157.

Bouton, Y., Buchin, S., Duboz, G., Pochet, S., & Beuvier, E. (2009). Effect of mesophilic lactobacilli and enterococci adjunct cultures on the final characteristics of a microfiltered milk Swiss-type cheese. *Food Microbiology*, *26*(2), 183–191.

Bowland, E. L., Foegeding, E. A., 2001. Small Strain Oscillatory Shear and Microstructural Analyses of a Model Processed Cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 84, 2372–2380.

Brickley, C. A., Auty, M. A. E., Piraino, P., & McSweeney, P. L. H. (2007). The effect of natural Cheddar cheese ripening on the functional and textural properties of the processed cheese manufactured therefrom. *Journal of Food Science*, 72(9), C483–C490.

Buňka, F., Doudová, L., Weiserová, E., Kuchař, D., Ponížil, P., Začalová, D., Nagyová, G., Pachlová, V., & Michálek, J. (2013). The effect of ternary emulsifying salt composition and cheese maturity on the textural properties of processed cheese. *International Dairy Journal*, 29(1), 1–7.

Buňka, F., Hrabě, J., & Kráčmar, S. (2004). The effect of sterilisation on amino acid contents in processed cheese. *International Dairy Journal*, 14(9), 829–831.

Buňka, F., Pavlínek, V., Hrabě, J., Rop, O., Janiš, R., Krejčí, J., 2007. Effect of 1– monoglycerides on viscoelastic properties of processed cheese. *International Journal of Food Properties*, 10, 819–828.

Buňka, F; Doudová, L; Weiserová, E; Černíková, M; Kuchař, D; Slaviková, S; Nagyová, G; Ponížil, P; Gruber, T; Michálek, J. (2014). The effect of concentration and composition of ternary emulsifying salts on the textural properties of processed cheese spreads. *LWT-Food Science and Technology*, 58, 1, 247–255.

Buňka, F; Kříž, O; Veličková, A; Buňková, L; Kráčmar, S. (2009). Effect of acid hydrolysis time on amino acid determination in casein and processed cheeses with different fat content. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis*, 22, 3, 224–232.

Buňková, L., Buňka, F., 2017 Microflora of processed cheese and the factors affecting it. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, 57, 2392–2403.

Buňková, L; Pleva, P; Buňka, F; Valášek, P; Kráčmar, S. (2008). Antibacterial effects of commercially available phosphates on selected microorganisms. *Acta Universitatis Agriculturae et Silviculturae Mendelianae Brunensis*, 56, 5, 19–24.

Burgos, L., Pece, N., & Maldonado, S. (2020). Textural, rheological and sensory properties of spreadable processed goat cheese. *International Journal of Food Studies*, 9.

Carić, M., & Kaláb, M. Processed cheese products. Cheese: Chemistry, Physics and Microbiology, Vol. 2, Major Cheese Groups, 2nd ed. P.F. Fox, ed., Chapman & Hall, London, 1997, 467-505. ISBN 0-412-535106

Carić, M., Gantar, M., & Kaláb, M. (1985). Effects of emulsifying agents on the microstructure and other characteristics of process cheese — A review. *Food Microstructure*, 4, 297–312.

Černíková, M., Buňka, F., Pavlínek, V., Březina, P., Hrabě, J., & Valášek, P. (2008). Effect of carrageenan type on viscoelastic properties of processed cheese. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 22 (6), 1054–1061.

Černíková, M., Nebesářová, J., Salek, R. N., Popková, R., & Buňka, F. (2018a). The effect of rework content addition on the microstructure and viscoelastic properties of processed cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 101, 2956–2962.

Černíková, M., Nebesářová, J., Salek, R. N., Řiháčková, L., & Buňka, F. (2017b). Microstructure and textural and viscoelastic properties of model processed cheese with different dry matter and fat in dry matter content. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 100(6), 4300–4307.

Černíková, M., Nebesářová, J., Salek, R. N., Řiháčková, L., & Buňka, F. (2017a). Microstructure, textural and viscoelastic properties of model processed cheese with different dry matter and fat in dry matter content. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 100, 4300–4307.

Černíková, M., Pachlová, V., Holas, O., Moudrá, K., Slintáková, K., & Buňka, F. (2018b). The effect of dairy fat source on viscoelastic properties of full–fat processed cheese spreads. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 120, 1700319.

Chandan, R. C, Kilara, A., & Shah, N. (2009). Dairy processing and quality assurance. ISBN: 9780813827568.

Chatziantoniou, S. E., Thomareis, A. S., & Kontominas, M. G. (2015). Effect of chemical composition on physico-chemical, rheological and sensory properties of spreadable processed whey cheese. *European Food Research and Technology*, 241(6), 737–748.

Chatziantoniou, S. E., Thomareis, A. S., & Kontominas, M. G. (2019). Effect of different stabilizers on rheological properties, fat globule size and sensory attributes of novel spreadable processed whey cheese. *European Food Research and Technology*, 245(11), 2401–2412.

Chavhan, G. B., Kanawjia, S. K., Khetra, Y., & Puri, R. (2015). Effect of potassiumbased emulsifying salts on sensory, textural, and functional attributes of low-sodium processed Mozzarella cheese. *Dairy Science & Technology*, *95*(3), 265–278.

Chen, L., & Liu, H. (2012). Effect of emulsifying salts on the physicochemical properties of processed cheese made from Mozzarella. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 95(9), 4823–4830.

Commission, The Codex Alimentarius. CXS 283 - Codex General Standard for Cheese. Codex Alimentarius. 2009, 1.

Commission, The Codex Alimentarius. CXS 265 - Codex Standard for Edam. Codex Alimentarius. 2009, 1.

Commission, The Codex Alimentarius. CXS 269 - Codex Standard for Emmental. Codex Alimentarius. 2009, 1.

Costa Dias, M.A, Sant'ana, A.S, Cruz, A.G, Faria, J.D.A.F, Fernandes De Oliveira, C.A, & Bona, E. (2012). On the Implementation of good manufacturing practices in a small processing unity of Mozzarella cheese in Brazil. *Food Control*, 24, 199–205.

Costabel, L., Pauletti, M. S., & Hynes, E. (2007). Proteolysis in Mozzarella Cheeses Manufactured by Different Industrial Processes. *Journal of Dairy Science*, *90*(5), 2103–2112.

Cunha, C. R., & Viotto, W. H. (2010). Casein peptization, functional properties, and sensory acceptance of processed cheese spreads made with different emulsifying salts. *Journal of Food Science*, 75(1), C113–C120.

Cunha, C. R., Alcântara, M. R., & Viotto, W. H. (2012). Effect of the type of emulsifying salt on microstructure and rheological properties of "Requeijão Cremoso" processed cheese spreads. *Journal of Food Science*, 77(8), E176–E181.

Da Silva, D. F., De Souza Ferreira, S. B., Bruschi, M. L., Britten, M., Matumoto–Pintro, P. T. (2016). Effect of commercial konjac glucomannan and konjac flours on textural, rheological and microstructural properties of low fat processed cheese. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 60, 308–316.

De Angelis, M, & Gobbetti, M. (2004). Environmental stress responses in *Lactobacillus*: A Review. *Proteomics*, 4, 106–122.

Dimitreli, G., & Thomareis, A. S. (2004). Effect of temperature and chemical composition on processed cheese apparent viscosity. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 64(2), 265–271.

Dimitreli, G., & Thomareis, A. S. (2007). Texture evaluation of block-type processed cheese as a function of chemical composition and in relation to its apparent viscosity. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 79(4), 1364–1373.

Dimitreli, G., & Thomareis, A. S. (2008). Effect of chemical composition on the linear viscoelastic properties of spreadable-type processed cheese. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 84(3), 368-374.

Dimitreli, G., & Thomareis, A. S. (2009). Instrumental Textural and Viscoelastic Properties of Processed Cheese as Affected by Emulsifying Salts and in Relation to Its Apparent Viscosity. *International Journal of Food Properties*, 12,1, 261–275.

Döüsterhöft, E M; Van Den Berg, G. (2010). Dutch-type Cheeses. Cheese Problems Solved. 230–245.

El-Bakry, M; Duggan, E; O'Riordan, E.D; O'Sullivan, M (2011). Effect of chelating salt type on casein hydration and fat emulsification during manufacture and post-manufacture functionality of imitation cheese. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 102, 2, 145–153.

Faccia, M, Trani, A, & Di Luccia, A. (2009). Short Communication: Relationships between milk quality and acidification in the production of table Mozzarella without starters. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 92, 9, 4211–4217.

Fagan, C. C., Everard, C., O'Donnell, C. P., Downey, G., Sheehan, E. M., Delahunty, C. M., O'Callaghan, D. J., & Howard, V. (2007). Prediction of processed cheese instrumental texture and meltability by mid-infrared spectroscopy coupled with chemometric tools. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 80(4), 1068–1077.

Ferrão, L. L., Ferreira, M. V. S., Cavalcanti, R. N., Carvalho, A. F. A., Pimentel, T. C., Silva, H. L. A., Silva, R., Esmerino, E. A., Neto, R. P. C., Tavares, M. I. B., Freitas, M. Q., Menezes, J. C. V., Cabral, L. M., Moraes, J., Silva, M. C., Mathias, S. P., Raices, R. S. L., Pastore, G. M., & Cruz, A. G. (2018). The xylooligosaccharide addition and sodium reduction in requeijão cremoso processed cheese. *Food Research International*, 107, 137–147.

Ferrari, E; Gamberi, M; Manzini, R; Pareschi, A; Persona, A; Regattieri, A. (2003). Redesign of the Mozzarella cheese production process through development of a microforming and stretching extruder system. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 59, 1, 13–23.

Flasarová, R; Pachlová, V; Buňkova, L; Menšíková, A; Georgová, N; Drab, V; Buňka, F. (2016). Biogenic amine production by *Lactococcus Lactis* subsp. *Cremoris* strains in the model system of Dutch-type cheese. *Food Chemistry*, 194, 68–75.

Fox, P. F. Cheese and Fermented Milk Foods (3<sup>rd</sup> Edition). Volume 1: Origins and Principles (728 Pp.) Volume 2: Procedures and Analyses (330 Pp.). International Dairy Journal. 1997, vol. 7, 5, 360-361. ISSN:0958-6946.

Fox, P.F.; Guinee, T.P.; Cogan, T.M.; McSweeney, P.L.H. Fundamentals of Cheese Science. Gaithersburg, USA: Aspen Publication, 2000.

Fox, P.F; McSweeney, P.L.H. (1996). Proteolysis in cheese during ripening. *Food Reviews International*. 1996, vol. 12, no. 4 s. 457-509. ISSN:8755-9129.

Fox, P.F; Uniacke-Lowe, T; MsSweeney, P.L.H; O'Mahony, J.A. Dairy Chemistry and Biochemistry, Second Edition. 2015. ISBN: 3319148915.

Fu, J. T., Rao M. A., 1999. The influence of sucrose and sorbitol on gel–sol transition of low–methoxyl pectin +  $Ca^{2+}$  gels. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 13, 371–380.

Fu, W. & Nakamura, T. (2018). Effect of starch on the mechanical properties and microstructure of processed cheeses with different types of casein network structures. *Food hydrocolloids*, 79, 587–595.

Fu, W., & Nakamura, T. (2020). Moisture content impact creaming effect and microstructure of processed cheese containing different textural starches. *International Dairy Journal*, 105.

Fu, W., Watanabe, Y., Inoue, K., Moriguchi, N., Fusa, K., Yanagisawa, Y., Mutoh, T., & Nakamura, T. (2018). Effects of pre-cooked cheeses of different emulsifying conditions on mechanical properties and microstructure of processed cheese. *Food Chemistry*, 245, 47–52.

Gernigon, G; Schuck, P; Jeantet, R. (2010). Processing of Mozzarella cheese wheys and stretchwaters: A Preliminary Review. *Dairy Science & Technology*, 90, 1, 27–46.

Ghods Rohani, M., & Rashidi, H. (2019). Improving the characteristics of spreadable processed cheese using Konjac and Xanthan gums. *Journal of Food Processing and Preservation*, 43(12).

Giri, A., Kanawjia, S. K., Singh, M. P. (2017). Effect of inulin on physico-chemical, senzory, fatty acid profile and microstructure of processed cheese spread. *Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 54(8), 2443–2451.

Görner, F., Valík, Ľ., 2004. Aplikovaná mikrobiológia poživatín. Bratislava: Malé centrum. 528 pp. ISBN 80–967064–9–7.

Gorrasi, G; Bugatti, V; Tammaro, L; Vertuccio, L; Vigliotta, G; Vittoria, V. (2016). Active coating for storage of Mozzarella cheese packaged under thermal abuse. *Food Control*, 64, 10–16.

Guidone, A; Zotta, T; Matera, A; Ricciardi, A; De Filippis, F; Ercolini, D; Parente, E. (2016). The microbiota of high-moisture Mozzarella cheese produced with different acidification methods. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 216, 9–17.

Guinee, T. P, Carić, M, & Kaláb, M. (2004). Pasteurized Processed cheese and substitute/imitation cheese products. Cheese: Chemistry, Physics and Microbiology, 2, 349–394.

Guinee, T. P., & O'Callaghan, D. J. (2013). Effect of increasing the protein-to-fat ratio and reducing fat content on the chemical and physical properties of processed cheese product. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 96(11), 6830–6839.

Guinee, T. P., & O'Kennedy, B. T. (2012). Reducing the level of added disodium phosphate alters the chemical and physical properties of processed cheese. *Dairy Science & Technology*, 92(5), 469–486.

Guinee, T.P. (2011). Pasteurized Processed Cheese Products. *Encyclopedia of Dairy Sciences*, 805-813. ISBN: 978-0-1237-4407-4.

Gupta, S. K., Karahadian, C., & Lindsay, R. C. (1984). Effect of emulsifier salts on textural and flavour properties of processed cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 67, 764–778.

Gustaw, W., & Mleko, S. (2007). The effect of polysaccharides and sodium chloride on physical properties of processed cheese analogs containing whey proteins. *Milchwissenschaft*, 62, 59–62.

Hanaei, F., Cuvelier, G., & Sieffermann, J. M. (2015). Consumer texture descriptions of a set of processed cheese. *Food Quality and Preference*, 40, 316–325.

Hanna, S. S. (1999). The use of halloum cheese for the production of processed cheese. *International Journal of Dairy Technology*, 52, 3, 117–118.

Hasenhuettl, G.L, & Hartel, R.W. (2008). Food Emulsifiers and their Applications: Second Edition, 1-426. ISBN: 9780387752839.

Hassan, A. N., Awad, S., & Mistry, V. V. (2007). Reduced fat process cheese made from young reduced fat Cheddar cheese manufactured with exopolysaccharide-producing cultures. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 90(8), 3604-3612.

Hauerlandová, I., Lorencová, E., Buňka, F., Navrátil, J., Janečková, K., & Buňková, L. (2014). The influence of fat and monoacylglycerols on growth of spore-forming bacteria in processed cheese. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 182-183, 37–43.

Hayaloglu, A. A. (2017). Cheese varieties ripened under brine. In Cheese (pp. 997-1040). Elsevier.

Hladká, K., Randulová, Z., Tremlová, B., Ponížil, P., Mančík, P., Černíková, M., Buňka, F., 2014. The effect of cheese maturity on selected properties of processed cheese without traditional emulsifying agents. *Lebensmittel-Wissenschaft und Technologie – Food Science and Technology*, 55, 650–656.

Hoffmann, W., Gärtner, J., Lück, K., Johannsen, N., & Maurer, A. (2012). Effect of emulsifying salts containing potassium on the quality of block-type processed cheese. *International Dairy Journal*, 25(1), 66–72.

Hosseini–Parvar, S. H., Matia–Merono, L., & Golding, M. (2015). Effect of basil seed gum (BSG) on textural, rheological and microstructural properties of model processed cheese. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 43, 557–567.

Hui, Y.H. Handbook of Food Science, Technology, and Engineering. 2005, vol. 148. ISBN: 9781466507876.

Hui, Y.H; Evranuz, E.Ö; Chandan, R.C. (2012). Handbook of animal-based fermented food and beverage Technology. ISBN: 9781439850237.

Isolini, D., Bachmann, H. P., Butikofer, U., Jakob, E., & Fröhlich-Wyder, M. T. (2011). Swiss-Type Cheeses. *Encyclopedia of Dairy Sciences*, 712–720.

Janevski, O., Hassan, A. N., & Metzger, L. (2012). Application of salt whey in process cheese food made from Cheddar cheese containing exopolysaccharides. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 95(7), 3609–3616.

Johnson, M. E., & Lucey, J.A. (2006). Major technological advances and trends in cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 89, 4, 1174–1178.

Kaliappan, S., & Lucey, J.A. (2011). Influence of mixtures of calcium-chelating salts on the physicochemical properties of casein micelles. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 94, 9, 4255–4263.

Kaminarides, S., & Stachtiaris, S. (2000). Production of processed cheese using kasseri cheese and processed cheese analogues incorporating whey protein concentrate and soybean oil. *International Journal of Dairy Technology*, 53, 2, 69–74.

Kammerlehner, J. Käsetechnologie. 2012, Verlug Reisinger, Kuenstlerpresse W Bode, Frising. ISBN 978-00-037724-2.

Kapoor, R. & Metzger, L.E. (2008). Process Cheese: Scientific and Technological Aspects – A Review. *Food Science and Food Safety*, 7, 194–214.

Kapoor, R; Metzger, L.E., Biswas, A.C., & Muthukummarappan, K. (2007). Effect of natural cheese characteristics on process cheese properties. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 90, 4, 1625-1634.

Kawasaki, Y. (2008). Influence of "creaming" on the properties of processed cheese and changes in the structure of casein during cheese making. *Milchwissenschaft*, 63, 149–153.

Kommineni, A., Amamcharla, J., & Metzger, L. E. (2012). Effect of xylitol on the functional properties of low-fat process cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 95(11), 6252–6259.

Kontou, V., Dimitreli, G., & Raphaelides, S. N. (2019). Elongational flow studies of processed cheese spreads made from traditional Greek cheese varieties. *Lwt*, *107*, 318–324.

Lauck, R. M., inventor; Stauffer Chemical Co., assignee. 1972. Using salvage cheese in preparing pasteurized process cheese. New York. US patent 3, 697, 292.

Law, B.A; Tamime, A.Y. Technology of Cheesemaking. 2010. ISBN: 9781444323740.

Lee, S. K., Buwalda, R. J., Euston, S. R., Foegeding, E. A., & Mckenna, A. B. (2003). Changes in the rheology and microstructure of processed cheese during cooking. *Lebensmittel-Wissenschaft und Technologie*, 36, 339–345.

Lee, S. K., Klostermayer, H., & Anema, S. G. (2015). Effect of fat and protein–in–water concentration on the properties of model processed cheese. *International Dairy Journal*, 50, 15–23.

Lee, S.K., & Klostermeyer, H. (2001). The effect of pH on the rheological properties of reduced-fat model processed cheese spreads. *Food Science and Technology*, 34, 5, 288–292.

Lee, S.K., Anema, S. & Klostermeyer, H. (2004). The influence of moisture content on the rheological properties of processed cheese spreads. *International Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 39, 763–771.

Lenze, S., Wolfschoon–Pombo, A., Schrader, K., & Kulozik, U. (2019). Effect of the compositional factors and processing conditions on the creaming reaction during process cheese manufacturing. *Food and Bioprocess Technology*, 12, 575–586.

Löfgren, C., & Hermansson, A. M., 2007. Synergistic rheological behaviour of mixed HM/LM pectin gels. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 21, 480–486.

Lootens, D., Capel, F., Durand, D., Nicolai, T., Boulenguer, P., & Langendorff, V. (2003). Influence of pH, Ca concentration, temperature and amidation on the gelation of low methoxyl pectin. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 17, 237–244.

Lorencová, E., Vltavská, P., Budinsky, P., & Koutný, M. (2012). Antibacterial effect of phosphates and polyposphates with different chain length. *Journal of Environmental Science and Health*, 47, 2241–2245.

Lu, Y., Shirashoji, N., & Lucey, J. A. (2007). Rheological, textural and melting properties of commercial samples of some of different types of pasteurized processed cheese. International *Journal of Dairy Technology*, 60 (2), 74–80.

Lu, Y., Shirashoji, N., & Lucey, J. A. (2008). Effects of pH on the textural properties and meltability of pasteurized process cheese made with different types of emulsifying salts. *Journal of Food Science*, 73, 363–369.

Lucey, J. A., Johnson, M. E., & Horne, D. S. (2003). Perspectives on the basis of the rheology and texture properties of cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 86, 2725–2743.

Lucey, J. A., Maurer-Rothmann, A., & Kaliappan, S. (2011). Functionality of ingredients: emulsifying salts. In Tamime, A. Y. (Ed.) Processed cheese and analogues. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, Chichester, 110–132.

Lucey, J.A. (2002). Formation and Physical Properties of Milk Protein Gels. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 85, 2, 281-294.

Macků, I., Buňka, F., Voldánová, B., & Pavlínek, V. (2009). Effect of addition of selected solid cosolutes on viscoelastic properties of model processed cheese containing pectin. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 23(8), 2078–2084.

Marchesseau, S., Gastaldi, E., Lagaude, A., & Cuq, J.L. (1997). Influence of PH on Protein Interactions and Microstructure of Process Cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 80, 8, 1483-1489.

Marth, E.H, & Steele, J.L. Applied Dairy Microbiology. 2001. Boca Raton: CRC Press, 2., ed. ISBN 978-0824705367.

May, C. D., 2000. Pectins. In Handbook of hydrocolloids. Eds. Phillips, G.O. & Williams, P.A. Woodhead Publishing Limited and CRC Press: Boca Raton, 169–188. ISBN 0–8493–0850–X

McIntyre, I., O'Sullivan, M., & O'Riordan D. (2017). Monitoring the progression of calcium and protein solubilisation as affected by calcium chelators during small-scale manufacture of casein-based food matrices. *Food Chemistry*, 237, 597–604.

McMahon, D., & Oberg, J. (2011). Pasta-filata cheeses: Low-moisture part-skim Mozzarella (pizza cheese). *Encyclopedia of Dairy Sciences*, 737–744.

McSweeney, P.L.H. (2004). Biochemistry of cheese ripening. *International Journal of Dairy Technology*, 57, 2-3, 127–144.

McSweeney, P.L.H. Cheese Problems Solved. 2007. ISBN 978-1-84569-060-1.

McSweeney, P.L.H., & Sousa, M.J. (2000). Biochemical Pathways for the production of flavour compounds in cheeses during ripening: A Review. *Lait*, 80, 3, 293–324.

Mehanna, N. S., Hassan, F. A. M., El–Messery, T. M., Mohamed, A. G., 2017. Production of functional processed cheese by using tomato juice. *International Journal of Dairy Science*, 12, 155–160.

Miloradovic, Z., Smigic, N., Djekic, I., Tomasevic, I., Kljajevic, N., Nedeljkovic, A., & Miocinovic, J. (2018). The influence of NaCl concentration of brine and different packaging on goat white brined cheese characteristics. *International Dairy Journal*, 79, 24–32.

Mizuno, R., & Lucey, J. A. (2005a). Effects of emulsifying salts on the turbidity and calcium-phosphate-protein interaction in casein micelles. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 88 3070–3078.

Mizuno, R., & Lucey, J. A. (2007). Properties of milk protein gels formed by phosphates. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 90, 4524–4531.
Mizuno, R., & Lucey, J. A., (2005b). Effects of two types of emulsifying salts on the functionality of nonfat pasta filata cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 88 3411–3425.

Moatsou, G., & Govaris, A. (2011). White brined cheeses: A diachronic exploitation of small ruminants milk in Greece. *Small Ruminant Research*, 101(1-3), 113–121.

Mohamed, A. G., & Shalaby, S. M. (2016). Texture, chemical properties and sensory evaluation of a spreadable processed cheese analogue made with apricot pulp (*Prunus armeniaca* L.). *International Journal of Dairy Science*, 11, 61–68.

Mohamed, A. G., Shalaby, S. M., & Gafour, W. A. (2016). Quality characteristics and acceptability of an analogue processed spreadable cheese made with carrot paste (*Daucus carota* L.). *International Journal of Dairy Science*, 11, 91–99.

Molins, R.A. Phosphates in food. Boca Raton: CRC Press. 1991. 261 s. ISBN 0-8493-4588-X.

Mounsey, J.S., & O'Riordan, E.D. (2001). Characteristics of Imitation Cheese Containing Native Starches. *Journal of Food Science*, 66 (4), 586–591.

Mozuraityte, R., Berget, I., Mahdalova, M., Grønsberg, A., Øye, E. R., & Greiff, K. (2019). Sodium reduction in processed cheese spreads and the effect on physicochemical properties. *International Dairy Journal*, 90, 45–55.

Muslow, B. B., Jaros, D., & Rohm, H. (2007). Processed cheese and cheese analogues. In Tamime, A. Y. (Ed.) Structure of Dairy Products. Blackwell Publishing Ltd., Oxford, 210–235.

Nagyová, G., Buňka, F., Salek, R. N., Černíková, M., Mančík, P., Grůber, T., & Kuchař, D. (2014). Use of sodium polyphosphates with different linear lengths in the production of spreadable processed cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 97(1), 111–122.

Nastaj, M., Terpiłowski, K., & Sołowiej, B. G. (2020). The effect of native and polymerised whey protein isolate addition on surface and microstructural properties of processed cheeses and their meltability determined by Turbiscan. International Journal of Food Science and Technology, 1–9.

Nogueira, E. B., Costa-Lima, B. R. C., Torres, F, Regazone, A. V., Melo, L., Franco, R. M., & Cortez, M. A. S. (2018). Effect of potassium-based emulsifying salts on the sensory and physicochemical parameters of low-sodium spreadable processed cheese.

Noronha, N., Duggan, E., Ziegler, G. R., O'Riordan, E. D., & O'Sullivan, M. (2008b). Investigation of imitation cheese matrix development using light microscopy and NMR relaxometry. *International Dairy Journal*, 18, 641–648.

Noronha, N., O'Riordan, E. D., & O'Sullivan, M., (2008a). Influence of processing parameters on the texture and microstructure of imitation cheese. *European Food Research and Technology*, 226 (3), 385–393.

O'Sullivan, D.J., McSweeney, P.L.H., Cotter, P.D., Giblin, L., & Sheehan, J.J. Compromised. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 99, 4, 2625–2640.

Oberg, E.N., Oberg, C.J., Motawee, M.M., Martini, S., & McMahon, D.J. (2015). Increasing stringiness of low-fat Mozzarella string cheese using polysaccharides. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 98, 7, 4243–4254.

Pachlová, V., Buňka, F., Buňkova, L., Weiserová, E., Budinský, P., Žaludek, M., & Kráčmar, S. (2011). The effect of three different ripening/storage conditions on the distribution

of selected parameters in individual parts of Dutch-type cheese: Cheese ripened/stored under three different conditions. *International Journal of Food Science & Technology*, 46, 1, 101–108.

Pachlová, V., Buňka, F., Flasarová, R., Válková, P., & Buňková, L. (2012). The effect of elevated temperature on ripening of Dutch type cheese. *Food Chemistry*, 132, 4, 1846–1854.

Pisano, M.B., Scano, P., Murgia, A., Cosentino, S., & Caboni, P. (2016). Metabolomics and microbiological profile of Italian Mozzarella cheese produced with buffalo and cow Milk. *Food Chemistry*, 192, 618–624.

Piska, I., & Štětina, J. (2004). Influence of cheese ripening and rate of cooling of the processed cheese mixture on rheological properties of processed cheese. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 61(4), 551–555.

Pluta, A., Ziarno, M., & Smolińska, A. (2000). Możliwości zastosowania hydrokoloidów w produkcji serów topionych. *Przemysl Spożywczy*, 5, 42–44.

Přikryl, J., Hájek, T., Švecová, B., Salek, R. N., Černíková, M., Červenka, L., & Buňka, F. (2018). Antioxidant properties and textural characteristics of processed cheese spreads enriched with rutin or quercetin: The effect of processing conditions. *LWT - Food Science and Technology*, 87, 266–271.

Rafiq, S. M., & Ghosh, B. C. (2017). Effect of potato incorporation on the physicochemical, textural and sensory properties of processed cheese. *Journal of Food Measurement and Characterization*, *11*(2), 776–780.

Ramel, P. R., & Marangoni, A.G. (2017). Characterization of the polymorphisms of milk fat within processed cheese products. *Food Structure*, 12, 15–25.

Ramel, P. R., & Marangoni, A.G. (2018). Processed cheese as a polymer matrix composite: A particle tool kit for the replacement of milk fat with canola oil in processed cheese. *Food Research International*, 107, 110–118.

Ribeiro, K. O., Rodrigues, M. I., Sabadini, E., & Cunha, R. L. (2004). Mechanical properties of acid sodium caseinate–  $\kappa$ -carrageenan gels: Effect of co–solute addition. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 18, 71–79.

Rowney, M.K., Hickey, M.W., Roupas, P., Everett, D.W. (2003). The Effect of homogenization and milk fat fractions on the functionality of Mozzarella cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 86, 3, 712–718.

Rubio-Texeira, M. (2006). Endless versatility in the biotechnological applications of *Kluyveromyces* LAC genes. *Biotechnology Advances*, 24, 2, 212–225.

Sadek, Z. I., Refaat, B. M., Adb El–Shakour, E. H., Mehenna, N. S., Hassan, M. S., 2017. Biocontrol of processed cheese by incorporation of probiotic bacteria and its metabolites. *International Journal of Dairy Science*, 12, 93–104.

Sádlíková, I; Buňka, F; Budinský, P; Barbora, V; Pavlínek, V; Hoza, I. (2010) The effect of selected phosphate emulsifying salts on viscoelastic properties of processed cheese. *LWT* - *Food Science and Technology*, 43, 8, 1220–1225.

Salek, R. N., Černíková, M., Lorencová, E., Pachlová, V., Kůrová, V., Šenkýřová, J., & Buňka, F. (2020). The impact of Cheddar or white brined cheese with various maturity degrees on the processed cheese consistency: A comparative study. *International Dairy Journal*.

Salek, R. N., Černíková, M., Maděrová, S., Lapčík, L., & Buňka, F. (2016). The effect of different composition of ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts on the consistency of

processed cheese spreads manufactured from Swiss-type cheese with different degrees of maturity. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 99(5), 3274–3287.

Salek, R. N., Lorencová, E., Míšková, Z., Lazárková, Z., Pachlová, V., Adámek, R., Bezděková, K., & Buňka, F. (2020). The impact of Chios mastic gum on textural, rheological and melting properties of spread-type processed cheese during storage. *International Dairy Journal*, 109.

Salek, R. N; Černíková, M; Nagyová, G; Kuchař, D; Bačová, H; Minarčíková, L; Buňka, F. (2015). The effect of composition of ternary mixtures containing phosphate and citrate emulsifying salts on selected textural properties of spreadable processed cheese. *International Dairy Journal*, 44, 37–43.

Schädle, C. N., Eisner, P., & Bader-Mittermaier, S. (2020). The combined effects of different fat replacers and rennet casein on the properties of reduced-fat processed cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 103(5), 3980–3993.

Schatz, K., Hoffmann, W., Schrader, K., Maurer, A. 2014. Effect of emulsifying salts containing potassium on the melting properties of block-type dairy cheese analogues. International *Journal of Dairy Technology* 67, 202 - 210.

Seth, K., & Bajwa, U. (2015). Effect of acidulants on the recovery of milk constituents and quality of Mozzarella processed cheese. *Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 52(3), 1561–1569.

Shalaby, S. M., Mohamed, A. G., & Bayoumi, H. M. (2017). Preparation of a Novel Processed Cheese Sauce Flavored with Essential Oils. *International Journal of Dairy Science*, *12*(3), 161–169.

Shirashoji, N., Aoyagi, H., Jaeggi, J. J., & Lucey, J. A. (2016). Effect of tetrasodium pyrophosphate concentration and cooking time on the physicochemical properties of process cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 99(9), 6983–6994.

Shirashoji, N., Jaeggi, J. J., & Lucey, J. A. (2010). Effect of sodium hexametaphosphate concentration and cooking time on the physicochemical properties of pasteurized process cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 93(7), 2827–2837.

Shirashoji, N; Jaeggi, J.J; Lucey, J.A. (2006). Effect of trisodium citrate concentration and cooking time on physicochemical properties of pasteurized process cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 2006, 89, 15–28. ISSN 0022-0302.

Solhi, P., Azadmard–Damirchi, S., Hesari, J., Hamishehkar, H. (2020). Effect of fortification with asparagus powder on the qualitative properties of processed cheese. *International Journal of Dairy Technology*, 73, 1, 226–233.

Sołowiej, B., Glibowski, P., Muszyński, S., Wydrich, J., Gawron, A., Jeliński, T., 2015. The effect of fat replacement by inulin on the physicochemical properties and microstructure of acid casein processed cheese analogues with added whey protein polymers. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 44, 1–11.

Sousa, M. J., Ardö, Y., & McSweeney, P. L. H. (2001). Advances in the study of proteolysis during cheese ripening. *International Dairy Journal*, *11*(4-7), 327–345.

Stangierski, J., Weiss, D., & Kaczmarek, A. (2019). Multiple regression models and Artificial Neural Network (ANN) as prediction tools of changes in overall quality during the storage of spreadable processed Gouda cheese. *European Food Research and Technology*, 245(11), 2539–2547.

Sutheerawattananonda, M., Fulcher, R. G., Martin, F. B., Bastian, E. D., 1997. Fluorescence image analysis of process cheese manufactured with trisodium citrate and sodium chloride. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 80 (4), 620–627.

Swenson, B. J., Wendorff, W. L. & Lindsay, R.C. (2000). Effects of ingredients on the functionality of fat-free process cheese spreads. *Journal of Food Science*, 65, 822–825.

Syrbe, A., Bauer, W. J. Klostermeyer, H., 1998. Polymer science concepts in dairy systems – an overview of milk protein and food hydrocolloid interaction. *International Dairy Journal*, 8, 179–193.

Tamime, A.Y. (2007). Structure of Dairy Products. 2007,1–288. ISBN: 978-1-4051-2975-6.

Tamime, A.Y. Processed cheese and analogues. Ames: Wiley-Blackwell, 2011. Society of dairy technology. ISBN 978-1-4051-8642-1.

Tanaka, Y; Takei, T; Aiba, T; Masuda, K; Kiuchi, A; Fujiwara, T. (1986). Development of synthetic lung surfactants. *Journal of Lipid Research*, 27, 5, 475–485.

Templeton, H. L, Sommer, H. H., 1936. Studies on the emulsifying salts used in processed cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 19, 561–572.

Tohamy, M. M., Ali, M. A., Shaaban, H. A. G., Mohamad, A. G., Hasanain, A. M., 2018. Production of functional spreadable processed cheese using Chlorella vulgaris. *Acta Scientiarum. Polonorum Technologia Alimentaria*, 17 (4), 347–358.

Topcu, A., Bulat, T., & Özer, B. (2020). Process design for processed Kashar cheese (a pasta-filata cheese) by means of microbial transglutaminase: Effect on physical properties, yield and proteolysis. *LWT - Food Science and Technology*, 125.

Torres, F. R., Esmerino, E. A., Carr, B. T., Ferrão, L. L., Granato, D., Pimentel, T. C., Bolini, H. M. A., Freitas, M. Q., & Cruz, A. G. (2017). Rapid consumer-based sensory characterization of requeijão cremoso, a spreadable processed cheese: Performance of new statistical approaches to evaluate check-all-that-apply data. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 100(8), 6100–6110.

Trivedi, D., Bennett, R. J., Hemar, Y., Reid, D. C. W., Lee, S. K., Illingworth, D., 2008a. Effect of different starches on the rheological and microstructural properties of (I) model processed cheese. *International Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 43, 2191–2196.

Trivedi, D., Bennett, R. J., Hemar, Y., Reid, D. C. W., Lee, S. K., Illingworth, D., 2008b. Effect of different starches on the rheological and microstructural properties of (II) commercial processed cheese. *International Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 43, 2197–2203.

Vega, C., Dalgleish, D. G., Goff, H. D., 2005. Effect of  $\kappa$ -carrageenan addition to dairy emulsions containing sodium caseinate and locust bean gum. *Food Hydrocolloids*, 19, 187–195.

Velazquez, L. D., Escudero, M. E., and De Guzman, A. M., 2001. Antibacterial effects of different food-related phosphates using Aeromonas hydrophila. *Journal of Food Protection*, 64, 195–200.

Weimer, B.C. (2007). Improving the flavour of cheese. ISBN 978-1-84569-007-6.

Weiserová, E., Doudová, L., Galiová, L., Žák, L., Michálek, J., Janiš, R., & Buňka, F. (2011). The effect of combinations of sodium phosphates in binary mixtures on selected texture parameters of processed cheese spreads. *International Dairy Journal*, 21(12), 979-986.

Weiss, D., Stangierski, J., Baranowska, H. M., & Rezler, R. (2018). Kinetic models of quality parameters of spreadable processed Gouda cheese during storage. *Food Science and Biotechnology*, 27(5), 1387-1394.

Williams, P.A. Woodhead Publishing Limited and CRC Press: Boca Raton, 169–188. ISBN 0–8493–0850–X

Yun, J.J; Kiely, L.J; Kindstedt, P.S; Barbano, D.M. (1993). Mozzarella Cheese: Impact of coagulant type on functional properties. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 76, 12, 3657–3663.

Yvon, M; & Rijnen, L. Cheese Flavour Formation by Amino Acid Catabolism. *International Dairy Journal*. 2001, vol. 11, no. 4 s. 185-201. ISSN:0958–6946.

Zehren, V.L; & Nusbaum, D.D. Process cheese. 2nd ed. Madison, Wisconsin, USA: Cheese Reporter Publishing, Co, Inc., 2000.

Zerfiridis, G.K. Technology of dairy products (In Greek). Thessaloniki: Giachoudis publishing, Edit<sup>2nd</sup>, 2001.

# Curriculum vitae

Jméno a příjmení:	Richardos Nikolaos Salek
Narozena:	6. července 1985 v Kozani, Řecko
Bydliště:	Štípská 373, 76316, Fryšták
Státní příslušnost	Řecká/Česká
Afilace:	Univerzita Tomáše Bati ve Zlíně, Fakulta technologická, Ústav technologie potravin, nám. T. G. Masaryka 5555, 760 01 Zlín
Kontakt:	telefon: +420 777 009 241 e-mail: rsalek@utb.cz

#### Vzdělání:

2012 – 2017 Univerzita Tomáše Bati ve Zlíně, Fakulta technologická – doktorské studium v oboru Technologie potravin

2010 – 2012 Univerzita Tomáše Bati ve Zlíně, Fakulta technologická – navazující magisterské studium v oboru Technologie, hygiena a ekonomika výroby potravin

2006 – 2010 Alexandrová Technologická Vzdělávací Instituce, Fakulta technologie potravin v Thessaloniki, Řecko – bakalářské studium v oboru Technologie potravin

#### Pracovní zkušenosti:

Akademické zařazení

2017 – současnost akademický pracovník – odborný asistent Univerzita Tomáše Bati ve Zlíně, Fakulta technologická, Ústav technologie potravin

2014 – 2017 akademický pracovník – asistent Univerzita Tomáše Bati ve Zlíně, Fakulta technologická, Ústav technologie potravin

# Zastávané funkce

2020 – současnost Zástupce ředitele Ústavu Technologie Potravin (UTP) Univerzita Tomáše Bati ve Zlíně, Fakulta technologická, Ústav technologie potravin

#### Přehled odborné a tvůrčí činnosti:

Sumarizace publikační aktivity a citačních ohlasů dle Web of Science Core Collection a Scopus: Suma originálních článků: 34 Suma originálních článků celkem: 24 (WOS), 28 (Scopus) Suma citací bez autocitací: 80 (WOS), 112 (Scopus) h-Index: 6 (WOS), 7 (Scopus)

# Přehled pedagogické činnosti:

Období: 1.7.2020 – 31.12.2024 Garantem bakalářského studijního programu Chemie a technologie potravin (B2901), studijního oboru Chemie a technologie potravin (2901R018), Fakulty technologické, Univerzity Tomáše Bati ve Zlíně

- Potravinářská technologie a biotechnologie I (Přednášející, Vede seminář, Cvičící)
- Potravinářská technologie a biotechnologie (Přednášející, Vede seminář)
- Oborový seminář I (Vede seminář)
- Oborový seminář II (Vede seminář)
- Technologie výroby potravin rostlinného původu I (Cvičící)
- Výroba alkoholických a nealkoholických nápojů (Přednášející, Cvičící)
- Stabilizátory a emulgátory v potravinářství (Přednášející, Vede seminář)

• Technologie výroby potravin rostlinného původu II (Přednášející, Vede seminář, Cvičící)

- Speciální potravinářská technologie II (Přednášející, Vede seminář, Cvičící)
- Technologická cvičení I (Cvičící)
- Technologická cvičení II (Cvičící)
- Podpora přípravy a realizace výroby potravin II (Garant, Vede seminář, Cvičící)
- Ročníkový projekt (Garant, Cvičící)

# Přehled vedeni kvalifikačních práci:

Bakalářské práce: 9 Diplomové práce: 28 Školitel disertačních práci: 3 probíhající

# Přehled projektové činnosti:

QK1710156 - Nové přístupy a metody analýzy pro zajištění kvality, bezpečnosti a zdravotní nezávadnosti sýrů, optimalizace jejich výroby a zefektivnění procesů hygieny a sanitace při současném snížení zátěže životního prostředí odpadními vodami (2017 – 2021).

QK1920190 - Hmotnostní ztráty masa po tepelné úpravě: vliv vlastností čerstvého masa, použitého zařízení a parametrů kulinární úpravy (2019 – 2021).

# Author's publishing activities <sup>a</sup>

- ORCID: 0000-0001-5129-5329; RESEARCHERID: E-2500-2015; SCOPUS ID: 55921210200
- Nagyová, G.; Buňka, F.; Salek, R. N. (20); Černíková, M.; Mančík, P.; Grůber, T.; Kuchař, D.(5). Use of sodium polyphosphates with different linear lengths in the production of spreadable processed cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 2014, 97. ISSN 0022-0302.
- Salek, R. N. (45); Černíková, M.; Nagyová, G.; Bačová, H.; Mynarčíková, L.; Buňka, F. The impact of ternary mixtures composed of sodium phosphate and citrate salts on processed cheese spreads hardness. In *Sborník příspěvků z XVI. Konference mladých vědeckých pracovníků s mezinárodní účastí.* Brno: Veterinární a farmaceutická univerzita, 2014. ISBN 978-80-7305-670-4.
- 3. Salek, R. N. (40); Buňka, F.; Černíková, M.; Nagyová, G.; Kuchař, D.; Bačová, H.; Mynarčíková, L. Ternární směsi tavicích solí obsahující citronan sodný a jejich vliv na tvrdost modelových tavených sýrů. In *Celostátní přehlídka sýrů a konference mléko a sýry*. Praha: Vysoká škola chemickotechnologická v Praze, 2014. ISBN 978-80-7080-909-9.
- Lapčík, L.; Lapčíková, B.; Otyepková, E.; Otyepka, M.; Vlček, J.; Buňka, F.; Salek, R. N. (5). Surface energy analysis (SEA) and rheology of powder milk dairy products. *Food Chemistry*, 2015, *174*. ISSN 0308-8146.
- Buňka, F.; Salek, R. N. (30); Černíková, M.; Kuchař, D. Vliv složení ternárních směsí tavicích solí s citronanem sodným na tvrdost modelových tavených sýrů. In *Hygiena a technologie potravin XLIV. Lenfeldovy a Höklovy dny Brno*. Brno: Veterinární a farmaceutická univerzita Brno, 2014. ISBN 978-80-7305-728-2.
- Salek, R. N. (35); Černíková, M.; Nagyová, G.; Kuchař, D.; Bačová, H.; Mynarčíková, L.; Buňka, F. The effect of composition of ternary mixtures containing phosphate and citrate emulsifying salts on selected textural properties of spreadable processed cheese. *International Dairy Journal*, 2015, 44. ISSN 0958-6946.
- Nagyová, G.; Buňka, F.; Salek, R. N. (20); Černíková, M.; Bačová, H.; Kráčmar, S. The effect of individual phosphate emulsifying salts and their selected binary mixtures on hardness of processed cheese spreads. *Potravinárstvo*, 2013, 7. ISSN 1338-0230.

- Salek, R. N. (35); Černíková, M.; Maděrová, S.; Lapčík, L.; Buňka, F. The effect of different composition of ternary mixtures of emulsifying salts on the consistency of processed cheese spreads manufactured from Swiss-type cheese with different degrees of maturity. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 2016, 99. ISSN 0022-0302.
- Černíková, M.; Nebesářová, J.; Salek, R. N. (10); Řiháčková, L.; Buňka, F. Srovnání různých metod přípravy vzorků tavených sýrů pro elektronovou mikroskopii. In *Hygiena a technologie potravin - XLV. Lenfeldovy a Höklovy dny*. Brno: Veterinární a farmaceutická univerzita Brno, 2016. ISBN 978-80-7305-782-4.
- 10.Černíková, M.; Nebesářová, J.; Salek, R. N. (20); Řiháčková, L.; Buňka, F. Microstructure and textural and viscoelastic properties of model processed cheese with different dry matter and fat in dry matter content. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 2017, *100.* ISSN 0022-0302.
- 11. Burešová, I.; Salek, R. N. (30); Varga, E.; Masaříková, L.; Bureš, D. The effect of Chios mastic gum addition on the characteristics of rice dough and bread. *LWT- Food Science and Technology*, 2017, *81*. ISSN 0023-6438.
- 12.Salek, R. N. (35); Burešová, I.; Kráčmar, S.; Lorencová, E.; Zálešáková, L.; Dabash, V. Evaluation of selected physicochemical parameters of extra virgin olive oil commercialized in the Czech market and stored during a period of 5 months. *Potravinárstvo*, 2017, *11*. ISSN 1338-0230.
- 13.Černíková, M.; Salek, R. N. (25); Kozáčková, D.; Běhalová, H.; Luňáková, L.; Buňka, F. The effect of selected processing parameters on viscoelastic properties of model processed cheese spreads. *International Dairy Journal*, 2017, 66. ISSN 0958-6946.
- 14.Salek, R. N. (35); Černíková, M.; Pachlová, V.; Lazárková, Z.; Konečná, V.; Buňka, F. Properties of spreadable processed Mozzarella cheese with divergent compositions of emulsifying salts in relation to the applied cheese storage period. *LWT- Food Science and Technology*, 2017, 77. ISSN 0023-6438.
- 15.Černíková, M.; Salek, R. N. (25); Kozáčková, D.; Běhalová, H.; Luňáková, L.; Buňka, F. Vliv vybraných technologických parametrů na konzistenci tavených sýrů. In *Hygiena a technologie potravin XLVII. Lenfeldovy a Höklovy dny*. Brno: Veterinární a farmaceutická univerzita Brno, 2017. ISBN 978-80-7305-793-0.
- 16.Přikryl, J.; Hájek, T.; Švecová, B.; Salek, R. N. (10); Černíková, M.; Červenka, L.; Buňka, F. Antioxidant properties and textural characteristics of processed cheese spreads enriched with rutin or quercetin: The effect of

processing conditions. *LWT- Food Science and Technology*, 2018, 87. ISSN 0023-6438.

- 17.Černíková, M.; Salek, R. N. (25); Kozáčková, D.; Buňka, F. The effect of different agitations and temperature maintainings on viscoelastic properties of full-fat processed cheese spreads. *LWT- Food Science and Technology*, 2018, 89. ISSN 0023-6438.
- 18. Černíková, M.; Nebesářová, J.; Salek, R. N. (10); Popková, R.; Buňka, F. Vliv přídavku nátavku na viskoelastické vlastnosti a mikrostrukturu tavených sýrů. In Výsledky přehlídek a sborník příspěvků konference Mléko a sýry. Praha: Vysoká škola chemicko-technologická v Praze, 2018. ISBN 978-80-7592-030-0.
- 19.Lazárková, Z.; Sumczynski, D.; Salek, R. N. (10). Effect of cooking and germination on antioxidant activity, total polyphenols and flavonoids, fiber content, and digestibility of lentils (Lens culinaris L.). *Journal of Food Processing and Preservation*, 2018, 42. ISSN 0145-8892.
- 20. Červenka, L.; Hájek, T.; Salek, R. N. (15); Černíková, M.; Velichová, H.; Buňka, F. Addition of rutin/quercetin mixture to spreadable processed cheese: Antioxidant and textural characteristics. *Potravinárstvo*, 2018, *12*. ISSN 1338-0230.
- 21.Pachlová, V.; Buňková, L.; Flasarová, R.; Salek, R. N. (5); Dlabajová, A.; Butor, I.; Buňka, F. Biogenic amine production by nonstarter strains of Lactobacillus curvatus and Lactobacillus paracasei in the model system of Dutch-type cheese. *LWT- Food Science and Technology*, 2018, 97. ISSN 0023-6438.
- 22. Černíková, M.; Nebesářová, J.; Salek, R. N. (10); Popková, R.; Buňka, F. The effect of rework content addition on the microstructure and viscoelastic properties of processed cheese. *Journal of Dairy Science*, 2018, *101*. ISSN 0022-0302.
- 23.Salek, R. N. (35)\*; Vašina, M.; Lapčík, L.; Černíková, M.; Lorencová, E.; Li, P.; Buňka, F. Evaluation of various emulsifying salts addition on selected properties of processed cheese sauce with the use of mechanical vibration damping and rheological methods. *LWT- Food Science and Technology*, 2019, 107. ISSN 0023-6438.
- 24.Lorencová, E.; Salek, R. N. (30)\*; Černošková, I.; Buňka, F. Evaluation of force-carbonated Czech-type lager beer quality during storage in relation to the applied type of packaging. *Food Control*, 2019, *106*. ISSN 0956-7135.

- 25.Buňka, F.; Buňková, L.; Pachlová, V.; Černíková, M.; Míšková, Z.; Salek, R.
  N. (5); Pleva, Pavel. Spolupráce při vývoji nové řady mléčných výrobků. LACRUM Velké Meziříčí, s.r.o., 2019. 1.
- 26.Buňka, F.; Černíková, M.; Míšková, Z.; Pachlová, V.; Salek, R. N. (5); Buňková, L.; Pleva, P. Spolupráce při inovaci technologických procesů výroby mléčných výrobků. LACRUM Velké Meziříčí, s.r.o., 2019. 1.
- 27.Lorencová, E.; Salek, R. N. (30)\*; Černíková, M.; Buňková, L.; Hýlková, A.; Buňka, F. Biogenic amines occurrence in beers produced in Czech microbreweries. *Food Control*, 2020, *117*. DOI: 10.1016/j.foodcont.2020.107335.
- 28.Salek, R. N. (50)\*; Lorencová, E.; Míšková, Z.; Lazárková, Z.; Pachlová, V.; Adámek, R.; Bezděková, K.; Buňka, F. The impact of Chios mastic gum on textural, rheological and melting properties of spread-type processed cheese during storage. *International Dairy Journal*, 2020, *109*. DOI: 10.1016/j.idairyj.2020.104755.
- 29.Salek, R. N. (40); Černíková, M.; Lorencová, E.; Pachlová, V.; Kůrová, V.; Šenkýřová, J.; Buňka, F. The impact of Cheddar or white brined cheese with various maturity degrees on the processed cheese consistency: A comparative study. *International Dairy Journal*, 2020, *111*. DOI: 10.1016/j.idairyj.2020.104816.
- 30.Pluta-Kubica, A.; Černíková, M.; Dimitreli, G.; Nebesářová, J.; Exarhopoulos, S.; Thomareis, A. S.; Salek, R. N. (20); Buňka, F. Influence of the melt holding time on fat droplet size and the viscoelastic properties of model spreadable processed cheeses with different compositions. *International Dairy Journal*, 2020. DOI: 10.1016/j.idairyj.2020.104880
- 31.Polášek, Z., Salek, R. N.\*, Vašina, M., Lyčková, A., Gál, R., Pachlová, V., & Buňka, F. The effect of furcellaran or κ-carrageenan addition on the textural, rheological and mechanical vibration damping properties of restructured chicken breast ham. *LWT- Food Science and Technology*, 2021, *138*. DOI: 10.1016/j.lwt.2020.110623
- 32.Lorencová, E., Salek, R. N.\*, Buňková, L., Szczybrochová, M., Černíková, M., & Buňka, F. Assessment of biogenic amines profile in ciders from the Central Europe region as affected by storage time. *Food Bioscience*, 2021, *41*. DOI: 10.1016/j.fbio.2021.100957
- 33.Lazárková, Z., Šopík, T., Talár, J., Purevdorj, K., Salek, R. N., Buňková, L., Černíková, M., Novotný, M., Pachlová, V., Němečková, I., & Buňka, F. Quality evaluation of white brined cheese stored in cans as affected by the

storage temperature and time. *International Dairy Journal*, 2021, *121*. DOI: 10.1016/j.idairyj.2021.105105

- 34.Míšková, Z., Salek, R. N.\*, Křenková, B., Kůrová, V., Němečková, I., Pachlová, V., & Buňka, F. The effect of κ- and ι-carrageenan concentrations on the viscoelastic and sensory properties of cream desserts during storage. *LWT- Food Science and Technology*, 2021, 145. DOI: 10.1016/j.lwt.2021.111539
- \*- corresponding author
- <sup>a</sup>– constructed on 26.7.2021

Ing. Richardos Nikolaos Salek, Ph.D.

# Factors affecting the functional properties of processed cheeses

Faktory ovlivňující funkční vlastnosti tavených sýrů

Teze habilitační práce

Vydala Univerzita Tomáše Bati ve Zlíně nám. T. G. Masaryka 5555, 760 01 Zlín

Náklad: 50 výtisků

Sazba: autor

Publikace neprošla jazykovou ani redakční úpravou

Rok vydání 2021

#### ISBN 978-80-7678-013-2